CHAPTER FIVE

Formation of Tubulovesicular Carriers from Endosomes and Their Fusion to the *trans*-Golgi Network

Aitor Hierro^{1,3,*}, David C. Gershlick², Adriana L. Rojas¹ and Juan S. Bonifacino^{2,*}

 ¹Structural Biology Unit, CIC bioGUNE, Derio, Spain
²Cell Biology and Metabolism Program, Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development, National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, USA
³IKERBASQUE, Basque Foundation for Science, Bilbao, Spain
*Corresponding authors: E-mail: ahierro@cicbiogune.es; bonifacinoj@helix.nih.gov

Contents

1.	Introduction		160
2.	2. Endosome Maturation: Overview		161
3.	Coat Complexes in Endosomal Sorting		165
	3.1	Adaptor Protein Complexes	165
	3.2	Sorting Nexins SNX4—SNX41—SNX42	167
	3.3	Arf-GAP with Coiled-Coil, ANK Repeat, and PH Domain-Containing Protein 1	168
	3.4	Retromer	169
		3.4.1 Retromer composition	169
		3.4.2 Structure and cargo recognition	172
		3.4.3 Functional diversity	174
		3.4.4 Coupling budding and scission to cytoskeleton	175
4.	Tub	ulovesicle Arrivals at TGN	177
	4.1	First Contact: Tethers	177
		4.1.1 Long coiled-coil tethering factors	178
		4.1.2 CATCHR tethering factors	179
		4.1.3 Other multisubunit tethering complexes	181
	4.2	Rabs and Arls	182
		4.2.1 Arl1	182
		4.2.2 Rab GTPases	183
	4.3	SNAP (Soluble NSF Attachment Protein) Receptors	185
5.	Cor	cluding Remarks and Open Questions	186
Ac	Acknowledgments		187
Re	References		

International Review of Cell and Molecular Biology, Volume 318 ISSN 1937-6448 http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/bs.ircmb.2015.05.005 Copyright © 2015 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved. Portions of this chapter is prepared by US government employees. 159

Abstract

Endosomes undergo extensive spatiotemporal rearrangements as proteins and lipids flux through them in a series of fusion and fission events. These controlled changes enable the concentration of cargo for eventual degradation while ensuring the proper recycling of other components. A growing body of studies has now defined multiple recycling pathways from endosomes to the *trans*-Golgi network (TGN) which differ in their molecular machineries. The recycling process requires specific sets of lipids, coats, adaptors, and accessory proteins that coordinate cargo selection with membrane deformation and its association with the cytoskeleton. Specific tethering factors and SNARE (SNAP (Soluble NSF Attachment Protein) Receptor) complexes are then required for the docking and fusion with the acceptor membrane. Herein, we summarize some of the current knowledge of the machineries that govern the retrograde transport from endosomes to the TGN.

1. INTRODUCTION

Eukaryotic cells exchange material and communicate with their surrounding environment primarily through their endomembrane system. This system is composed of a diverse group of specialized membraneenclosed compartments that are intimately related. In the secretory pathway, proteins and lipids destined for secretion or intracellular distribution are synthesized in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) and pass through the Golgi apparatus and the trans-Golgi network (TGN) where they undergo additional modifications before being delivered to their final destination. This forward (anterograde) flow of material is counterbalanced by the internalization of proteins and lipids from the plasma membrane (PM) for delivery to lysosomes or recycling through retrograde transport routes. The continuous exchange of material between compartments in a directional and controlled manner regulates many cellular processes such as nutrient uptake, cell migration, cell polarity, development, signaling and immunity, to name but a few. Not surprisingly, aberrant transport between compartments contributes to many human diseases. Likewise, many pathogenic organisms, or their toxins, have evolved ways to reach their cytoplasmic targets, establish intracellular replicative niches and escape the host cell by subverting and exploiting these pathways.

Each compartment of the endomembrane system has a particular composition that is responsible for its function. Yet, the massive flow of proteins and lipids through these compartments makes them far from static. This transport is mainly driven by vesicular and tubular transport carriers (TCs) that bud from one compartment and fuse with another, thereby delivering soluble and membrane-bound components (Bonifacino and Glick, 2004). Budding, transport, and fusion of TCs requires a complex molecular machinery including protein coats, molecular motors, tethering factors, and SNAREs (SNAP (Soluble NSF Attachment Protein) Receptor) working in strict coordination to achieve specificity and directionality. The spatio-temporal control of these events is most often orchestrated by small GTPases of the Ras superfamily (Cai et al., 2007).

2. ENDOSOME MATURATION: OVERVIEW

Endosomes are intracellular compartments where the endocytic and secretory pathways intersect. They receive cargo from the cell surface, as well as from the Golgi complex, and then reroute molecules back to the PM, to the TGN, to intraluminal vesicles (ILVs), or to lysosome-related organelles (LROs) such as melanosomes, making endosomes one of the most dynamic intracellular compartments. Because of the constant exchange of materials, endosomes constitute a rather heterogeneous population that is roughly divided into early, late, and recycling endosomes according to their protein and lipid composition, morphology, and function. Early endosomes (EEs) are the first endocytic compartments that collect cargo from the cell surface. Many internalized molecules are either transported back to the PM from recycling endosomes (REs) through fast Rab4-dependent or slow Rab11-dependent pathways, or retained in late endosomes (LEs) for their delivery to lysosomes (Spang, 2009; Ullrich et al., 1996; van der Sluijs et al., 1992). During the transition from EE to LE, there is a continuous interplay of fusion and budding events that is accompanied by a progressive compositional reorganization involving numerous cytosolic proteins that transiently associate with the limiting membrane (Figure 1).

A hallmark of endosome maturation is the replacement of Rab5 with Rab7 (Rink et al., 2005). Rab GTPases function as molecular switches cycling between an inactive GDP-bound state with predominantly cytosolic distribution and an active GTP-bound state that is associated with specific membranes. This feature makes Rab GTPases important determinants of organelle identity. Their GTPase cycle is regulated by guanine nucleotide exchange factors (GEFs) that activate Rabs by promoting GDP-to-GTP exchange, and GTPase-activating proteins (GAPs) that deactivate Rabs by promoting GTP hydrolysis. The GTP-bound Rabs exhibit structural



Figure 1 Schematic representation of the principal components during endosomal maturation. PM, plasma membrane; RE, recycling endosome; EE, early endosome; LE, late endosome; Lys, lysosome.

differences from the GDP-bound forms in two flexible regions known as switch I and switch II. In particular, the switch II region becomes more tightly packed upon GTP binding through extra contacts established by the γ -phosphate of the nucleotide. These conformational differences in the switches create distinct recognition surfaces that enhance the recruitment of downstream effectors (Barr and Lambright, 2010; Eathiraj et al., 2005).

Many proteins that show GEF activity for Rab5 share a conserved vacuolar protein sorting 9 (Vps9) domain that is required for binding and nucleotide exchange (Carney et al., 2006). Rabex-5 is a Vps9 domain-containing protein with GEF activity for Rab5 and Rab21 (Delprato and Lambright, 2007; Delprato et al., 2004; Horiuchi et al., 1997) that can be recruited to EEs by interaction with ubiquitinated transmembrane cargo (Mattera and Bonifacino, 2008). Rabex-5 enhances Rab5 activation through interaction with Rabaptin-5, which in turn is a Rab5 effector (Horiuchi et al., 1997). This positive feedback loop promotes further Rab5 binding and contributes to the recruitment of other Rab5 effectors including p150, which directly binds to Vps34, a class III phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase that produces PtdIns(3)P (Christoforidis et al., 1999; Huotari and Helenius, 2011). Phosphatidylinositols can be reversibly phosphorylated at different positions of their D-myo-inositol head group to generate seven different possible compounds with unique subcellular distributions. PtdIns(3)P is predominantly found on the cytosolic leaflet of early endosomal membranes where it serves as a platform for the recruitment of additional effectors through specific binding domains. These include the FYVE (Fab1/YOTB/Vac1/EEA1) domain (Misra and Hurley, 1999; Stenmark et al., 1996) and the phoxhomology (PX) domain (Hiroaki et al., 2001; Ponting, 1996). It is well established that PtdIns(3)P, together with Rab5, regulates homotypic fusion of EEs. For this, the EEA1 protein establishes a dual interaction with PtdIns(3)P through an FYVE domain and with Rab5 to act as a tethering factor (Dumas et al., 2001; Mills et al., 1998). Rab5 also recruits the Class C core vacuole/endosome tethering (CORVET) complex to the membrane of EEs (Balderhaar et al., 2013). The yeast CORVET complex consists of four conserved core subunits (Vps11, Vps16, Vps18, and Vps33) and two additional subunits (Vps3 and Vps8) that directly interact with activated Rab5/Vps21 (Balderhaar et al., 2013; Peplowska et al., 2007).

The homotypic fusion and protein sorting (HOPS) complex shares the same four core subunits with the CORVET complex, but has Vps39 and Vps41 as effectors for Rab7/Ypt7 (Price et al., 2000). Vps39 and Vps41 locate on opposing sides of the HOPS complex (Brocker et al., 2012), which is consistent with its role in regulating tethering and fusion of LEs with the lysosome/vacuole. Rab7 is a key player in endolysosomal maturation and rerouting cargos away from degradation. The SAND1/Mon1-Ccz1 complex blocks the positive feedback loop between Rab5 and its GEF Rabex-5 and then promotes the recruitment of Rab7 to the membrane (Kinchen and Ravichandran, 2010; Poteryaev et al., 2010). The concentration of PtdIns(3)P is also important for the recruitment of SAND/Mon1 to EEs so that it can bind to Rab5 (Poteryaev et al., 2010). Two GEFs for Rab7/ Ypt7 have been proposed in this process; the first one is the Vps39 subunit of the HOPS tethering complex (Rink et al., 2005) which binds to Mon1 in vitro (Nordmann et al., 2010) but does not have GEF activity in mammalian cells (Peralta et al., 2010), and the second is the Mon1-Ccz1 complex itself whose GEF activity in vitro is greatly enhanced when Ypt7 is placed on membranes (Cabrera et al., 2014). Active Rab7 then continues recruiting its own effectors, like Rab-interacting lysosomal protein (RILP), which interacts with the dynein-dynactin motor complex to move LEs along microtubules toward the perinuclear region of the cell (Jordens et al., 2001), the

retromer complex that retrieves receptors and other cargoes from lysosomal degradation (Arighi et al., 2004; Seaman, 2004) and the HOPS tethering complex that participates in lysosomal fusion events (Balderhaar and Ungermann, 2013; Solinger and Spang, 2013). Parallel to the Rab5/Rab7 exchange is the conversion from PtdIns(3)P to PtdIns(3,5)P2. The lipid kinases Fab1 in yeast and PIKfyve in mammals, bind to PtdIns(3)P through their FYVE-domains and catalyze its conversion to PtdIns(3,5)P2 (Gary et al., 1998; McCartney et al., 2014; Zolov et al., 2012). Optimal activity of these kinases requires the formation of a complex with other regulatory proteins including Vac14 and Fig4/Sac3 (Botelho et al., 2008; Duex et al., 2006). Paradoxically, Fig4 can also convert PtdIns(3,5)P2 to PtdIns(3)P (Gary et al., 2002). The production of PtdIns(3,5)P2 by Fab1/PIKfyve causes a concomitant depletion of PtdIns(3)P, which in turn promotes the release of its binding effectors and the recruitment of different ones for PtdIns(3,5)P2.

Another event connected to endosomal maturation is the formation of ILVs. In this process, ubiquitinated transmembrane cargo is sorted into ILVs with the help of the ESCRT (endosomal sorting complex required for transport) complexes 0, I, II, and III (Babst et al., 2002a,b; Hurley and Emr, 2006; Katzmann et al., 2001). The Hrs and STAM proteins conform the ESCRT-0 complex in metazoans. Hrs binds to PtdIns(3)P on EEs (Raiborg et al., 2001b) and, together with STAM, interacts with clathrin and ubiquitinated cargo for its clustering into membrane microdomains (Mizuno et al., 2003; Raiborg et al., 2001a, 2002, 2006). Following ESCRT-0 assembly, the ubiquitinated cargo is further concentrated through ESCRT-I and ESCRT-II into membrane invaginations (Babst et al., 2002b; Bilodeau et al., 2003). Then, ESCRT-III mediates the abscission of the inward bud to complete ILV biogenesis (Wollert et al., 2009). Finally, the AAA ATPase VPS4 releases all the ESCRT complexes back into the cytosol (Babst et al., 1998; Lata et al., 2008). During the transition from EEs to LEs, the lumen of these organelles not only is filled with ILVs but also becomes increasingly acidic. This acidification is primarily determined by the activity of the vacuolar ATPase (V-ATPase), a large multisubunit complex that pumps protons from the cytosol to the lumen. This proton transport generates a voltage difference across the membrane that is dissipated through the transport of chloride ions by the ClC-7 Cl⁻/H⁺ antiporter (Ishida et al., 2013). The luminal pH of EEs decreases from ~ 6.2 to less than 5.0 in LEs/lysosomes, promoting a number of biological events such as the dissociation of ligand-receptor complexes, activation of lysosomal enzymes and receptor sorting (Mindell, 2012). Eventually, fully matured LEs fuse with

165

lysosomes and the digested products are reused by the cell or secreted to the extracellular milieu. Endolysosomal hydrolyses together with lysosomal membrane proteins are then loaded into tubulovesicles that bud off and acidify, thus becoming available to fuse with additional LEs in a cyclic process known as lysosome reformation (Bright et al., 1997).

3. COAT COMPLEXES IN ENDOSOMAL SORTING

The fate of transmembrane cargo delivered to endosomes by endocytosis or biosynthetic trafficking is determined by either the ESCRT pathway for its sorting into ILVs and subsequent degradation in lysosomes, or by recycling pathways that retrieve material for its reuse. The first crucial step during the recycling process is the recruitment of cargo into a TC. To ensure correct cargo packaging, the nascent TC is coated with unique protein complexes and regulatory factors that recognize signals in the cytosolic domains of the transmembrane proteins. The sorting process at endosomes can be carried out by different protein complexes such as clathrin and its adaptors, the sorting nexins (SNXs), and the retromer complex (Figure 2).

3.1 Adaptor Protein Complexes

The heterotetrameric adaptor protein (AP) complexes are components of protein coats that mediate cargo selection and vesicle formation at various stages of the endomembrane system. While the clathrin-associated AP-2 complex mediates rapid internalization from the PM, other APs mediate sorting events at different endosomal compartments or the TGN. AP-1 also functions in association with clathrin to mediate TGN-to-EE as well as EE-to-TGN transport. AP-3 has been shown to exist as part of clathrin and non-clathrin coats that participate in the biogenesis of lysosomes and LROs (Dell'Angelica, 2009). Finally, AP-4 and AP-5 are components of nonclathrin coats associated with the TGN and LEs, respectively (Dell'Angelica et al., 1999; Hirst et al., 1999, 2011).

All AP complexes consist of two ear domains connected to a core through long unstructured hinge segments, except for AP-5, which lacks the hinge segments. While the hinge and ear domains recruit scaffolding and accessory proteins, the core domains interact with the cytosolic tails of cargo and mediate the recruitment to membranes by binding to specific Arf GTPases and/or phosphoinositides (Park and Guo, 2014). AP complexes confer specificity on membrane trafficking through recognition of



Figure 2 Overview of the major protein complexes required for selective cargo sorting at endosomes. PM, plasma membrane; TGN, *trans*-Golgi Network.

sorting signals of transmembrane cargo. The best-characterized sorting signals are tyrosine-based YxxØ and dileucine-based [D/E]xxxL[L/I] motifs, where \emptyset is a bulky hydrophobic amino acid and x is any amino acid. X-ray crystallographic analyses have revealed that these two signals bind to different sites on the AP core domain and that a conformational change that exposes both binding sites is required for their simultaneous recognition (Jackson et al., 2010; Kelly et al., 2008). In addition to these well-known sorting motifs there are also noncanonical signals that can be recognized by AP complexes. For example, the basolateral sorting signal GDNS is different from the endocytic signal YTRF (a YxxØ motif) of the transferrin receptor (TfR) (Odorizzi and Trowbridge, 1997). Similarly, the low-density lipoprotein receptor contains a noncanonical bipartite basolateral signal that is different from the endocytic signal FDNVPY which is a ([Y/F]xNPx[Y/F]) motif (Guo et al., 2013; Matter et al., 1992). The repertoire of signals recognized by AP complexes can be expanded through the use of alternative subunit isoforms (Guo et al., 2013; Mattera et al., 2011). Thus, the combinatorial assembly of different subunit isoforms through specific gene expression can produce multiple AP heterotetramers, each of them with the potential to perform unique functions (Bonifacino, 2014; Mattera et al., 2011).

Epsin proteins also function as adaptors providing a platform for recruitment of clathrin coat components. While the three canonical epsins 1, 2, 3, can interact with AP-2, clathrin, ubiquitin, and PtdIns(4,5)P2, and are involved in clathrin-mediated endocytosis (Sen et al., 2012), a fourth noncanonical epsin, epsinR, can interact with AP-1, clathrin, PtdIns(4)P but not with ubiquitinated proteins (Mills et al., 2003; Saint-Pol et al., 2004). EpsinR distribution overlaps with that of AP-1 at the TGN and endosomes, yet its localization does not depend on AP-1 expression (Hirst et al., 2003). Instead, Epsin recruitment appears to depend on the presence of PtdIns(4)P (Mills et al., 2003; Wang et al., 2003), which might be derived from the activity of the oculocerebrorenal syndrome of Lowe protein 1 (OCRL1) (Lowe, 2005), an inositol polyphosphate 5-phosphatase. Whereas disruption of epsinR inhibits the retrograde trafficking of the model cargoes CI-MPR and Shiga toxin B-subunit (STxB) to the TGN, AP-1 is not required for retrograde transport of STxB despite its colocalization on EE/RE (Mallard et al., 1998; Saint-Pol et al., 2004). This is in contrast to the functional interaction between AP-1 and epsinR in budding of vesicles carrying mannose 6-phosphate receptors (MPRs) and acid hydrolase precursors from the TGN (Mills et al., 2003). One explanation for this variation in function might be the existence of distinct AP-1 isoforms with distinct properties or tissue-specific expression. In this regard, while an AP-1 variant containing a µ1A subunit isoform is expressed ubiquitously, an AP-1 variant containing another subunit isoform, μ 1B, is preferentially expressed in polarized epithelial cells (Folsch et al., 1999; Gan et al., 2002; Ohno et al., 1999) thus providing for isoform-specific functions. Given the variety of accessory proteins reported to function with AP-1 and clathrin, it is tempting to consider a regulated transport achieved by modulation of coat components. The detailed interplay between AP-1, clathrin, and accessory proteins, however, remains largely unknown.

3.2 Sorting Nexins SNX4-SNX41-SNX42

SNXs constitute a diverse family of proteins that possess a PX domain for binding to phosphoinositides, in most cases PtdIns(3)P, and thus are predominantly found in the endosomal system. Numerous SNX proteins contain additional domains flanking the PX module that contribute to other functions including membrane remodeling, cargo selection, signaling, or scaffolding.

In yeast, retrieval of the v-SNARE Snc1 from EEs to the TGN is dependent on SNX4, SNX41, and SNX42 (Hettema et al., 2003). In contrast, the SNARE Pep12, which is retrieved from LEs to the TGN, depends on Grd19p/SNX3 (Hettema et al., 2003). SNX4 can bind either SNX41 or SNX42 and is associated with tubular structures on RE that are independent of other SNX proteins (Hettema et al., 2003). SNX4 has been reported to interact with other proteins implicated in the formation of membrane microdomains such as flotillins and clathrin. Flotillins are considered lipid raft proteins for their propensity to coassemble into discrete microdomains in the PM, thus defining a specific type of endocytic pathway (Glebov et al., 2006). Flotillins can translocate from the PM to endosomes from which they are recycled back to the PM. SNX4 binds to Flotilin-1 and Rab11 in tubulovesicular RE, and mediates sorting and recycling of TfR and E-cadherin (Solis et al., 2013). Also, the transport of the plant toxin ricin from endosomes to the Golgi is significantly reduced upon SNX4 or flotillin knockdown (Pust et al., 2010; Skanland et al., 2007) suggesting a role in retrograde traffic. Interestingly, SNX4 through its binding to KIBRA associates with the minus end-directed microtubule motor dynein and is required for the long-range transport of TfR from the peripheral EE to the juxtanuclear recycling compartment (Traer et al., 2007). The PX domain of SNX4 can bind to clathrin through an inverted clathrin box sequence (Skanland et al., 2009). The association of SNX4 with clathrin and dynein can be inhibited by wortmannin, a PI3-kinase inhibitor, thus indicating that the interaction occurs when SNX4 is associated with PtdIns(3)P on the membrane (Skanland et al., 2009). It has been proposed that flotillins at the PM could function as platforms that concentrate cargo, which is then handed over to clathrin-coated pits for subsequent endocytosis (Otto and Nichols, 2011). It is unclear whether SNX4–SNX41–SNX42 is part of a coat. It will be important to dissect how SNX4 interacts with flotillins and clathrin in the regulation of these novel and intriguing cargo sorting events within endosomes.

3.3 Arf-GAP with Coiled-Coil, ANK Repeat, and PH Domain-Containing Protein 1

Another putative adaptor reported to be part of a clathrin complex on endosomes is ACAP1 (Arf-GAP with coiled-coil, ANK repeat, and PH domaincontaining protein 1). ACAP1 is a GAP for Arf6 that promotes recycling of the glucose transporter Glut4 and the adhesion molecule integrin β 1 (Bai et al., 2012; Li et al., 2007). When overexpressed in cells, ACAP1 is found on the surface of tubular carriers emanating from RE (Li et al., 2007). Similar to the SNX-BARs, ACAP proteins contain a BAR (Bin/amphiphysin/Rvs) domain and a pleckstrin homology (PH) domain for binding to phosphoinositides. Remarkably, the BAR domain in ACAP1 cannot bind or bend membranes by itself. Instead, it functions as a multimerization module that allows membrane deformation through the neighboring PH domain (Pang et al., 2014). Membrane curvature is induced by a positively charged patch on the PH domain that promotes membrane binding and a flexible hydrophobic loop that inserts into the membrane to promote its bending. Moreover, the ACAP1 dimer lines up on the membrane asymmetrically using only one of its PH domains to contact the phospholipids, while the other PH domain establishes lateral contacts along the tubule (Pang et al., 2014). The tandem arrangement of BAR and PH domains is not unique to ACAP proteins, thus the mechanism described for membrane tubulation by ACAP1 may be relevant for other related PX domains such as the SNX-BAR proteins.

3.4 Retromer

3.4.1 Retromer composition

In addition to SNX4-SNX41-SNX42, other SNXs have been implicated in retrograde transport as part of the retromer complex. Retromer was first described in yeast as a heteropentameric complex required for retrieval of the sorting receptor Vps10 (vacuolar protein sorting 10) from endosomes to the TGN. Vps10 and its functional equivalent MPRs in mammals are type-I integral membrane proteins that deliver newly synthesized hydrolase precursors from the TGN to endosomes. Then, upon luminal acidification, the hydrolase precursors are released and the receptors are recycled back to the TGN to mediate additional rounds of sorting. The initial characterization of yeast retromer showed functional division into two subcomplexes: a heterodimer of the SNX proteins Vps5 and Vps17, and a heterotrimer of Vps26-Vps29-Vps35 (Horazdovsky et al., 1997; Seaman et al., 1998). The Vps5-Vps17 subcomplex contains, in addition to the PX domain, a membrane-curvature-sensing BAR domain whose intrinsic self-assembly activity appears to contribute to membrane tubulation (Carlton et al., 2004; van Weering et al., 2012).

On the other hand, the Vps26-Vps29-Vps35 subcomplex lacks any membrane-binding activity and requires the interaction with the SNX

dimer and Rab7/Ypt7 for recruitment to the membrane (Haft et al., 2000; Liu et al., 2012; Rojas et al., 2008; Seaman et al., 1998). The interaction of Vps35 with the cytosolic tail of Vps10 and A-ALP cargo proteins led to the hypothesis that it is involved in cargo selection (Nothwehr et al., 1999, 2000); thus, the Vps26-Vps29-Vps35 trimer is frequently referred to as the cargo-recognition (or selective) complex (CRC). In this sense, retromer combines cargo-recognition properties and membrane association and deformation capabilities in two subcomplexes. Retromer is well conserved from yeast to mammals. In vertebrates, gene duplications have produced two orthologs for Vps26 (represented by Vps26A and Vps26B) (Haft et al., 2000), another two for Vps5 (represented by SNX1 and SNX2) and various Vps17 homologs represented by SNX5, SNX6, and possibly SNX32 (Cullen and Korswagen, 2012; Griffin et al., 2005). The yeast Vps5, Vps17, and their mammalian orthologs belong to the SNX-BAR protein subfamily as they contain C-terminal BAR domains (Carlton et al., 2004; Habermann, 2004; van Weering et al., 2010). The intrinsic selfassembly activity of the BAR domains is crucial for membrane remodeling. The dimerization propensity is thought to sense and induce positive curvature on the membrane through electrostatic interactions between the positively charged concave surface of the two BAR domains and the negatively charged phospholipids (Peter et al., 2004). In addition, all SNX-BAR proteins contain an amphipathic helix, equivalent to the one observed within the N-BAR family, that following a similar mechanism could be inserted into the cytosolic membrane leaflet, favoring the formation of positive curvature (Bhatia et al., 2009; Pylypenko et al., 2007; van Weering and Cullen, 2014; van Weering et al., 2012). The yeast Vps5-Vps17 SNX-BAR heterodimer is also conserved in mammals as one Vps5 ortholog dimerizes with one Vps17 homolog (Koumandou et al., 2011; Wassmer et al., 2007). Interestingly, a recent analysis of homo- and hetero-oligomerization of the human SNX-BAR protein family using a cell-free protein coexpression coupled to a fluorescence proximity assay showed that while several SNX-BAR proteins are able to form homodimers, the retromer-associated SNX1, SNX2, and SNX5 require heteromeric interactions for dimerization (Sierecki et al., 2014). Notably, the formation of heterodimers in the SNX-BAR-retromer complex parallels the capacity of remodeling liposomes into tubules in vitro (van Weering et al., 2012).

Using yeast two-hybrid screens and immunoprecipitation experiments, various studies have mapped the binding sites of the yeast Vps5 and its mammalian ortholog SNX1 for the CRC to their amino (N)-terminal

domains whereas Vps17 seems not to interact directly with the CRC (Rojas et al., 2007; Seaman and Williams, 2002). Here, it is important to consider that, although some SNX-BAR proteins have a propensity to participate in promiscuous interactions that could indicate nonspecific binding, the recent pairwise map of retromer-interacting SNX-BAR proteins with other members of the SNX-BAR family (Sierecki et al., 2014) hints at the possibility that the number of SNX-BAR combinations potentially associated with retromer could be significantly larger than initially anticipated. This possibility merits further exploration to understand the complexity of the mammalian retromer.

Recent data indicate that the CRC can interact with SNX proteins other than SNX-BAR members, specifically, the multidomain SNX27 (which lacks the BAR module for inducing/sensing membrane curvature) (Gallon et al., 2014) and SNX3 (consisting solely of a PX domain) (Harterink et al., 2011; Zhang et al., 2011). There is limited overlap between cargo recycled by the SNX-BAR-CRC, SNX3-CRC, and SNX27-CRC, suggesting that these complexes function independently (Burd and Cullen, 2014; Cullen and Korswagen, 2012). Indeed, the SNX27-CRC mediates the recycling of cargo proteins from EEs to the PM rather than the TGN (Steinberg et al., 2013; Temkin et al., 2011). Despite the phylogenetic conservation of retromer subunits, the exact composition of SNXs and the nature of their interactions with the CRC remain not well established as compared to the more straightforward yeast model. The association of the CRC with SNX components in mammals is much more transient that in yeast (Rojas et al., 2007; Swarbrick et al., 2011), possibly to facilitate the integration and coordination of a more intricate recycling network. Taking into account the numerous SNXs associated with the CRC and the precedents set by other coats, it has been hypothesized the existence of multiple retromer complexes. These might be formed by the CRC as a central core and distinct adaptors, such as SNXs, to allow the recycling of specific cargo through different trafficking pathways (Cullen and Korswagen, 2012).

Retromer and clathrin are key players in retrograde trafficking; however, their precise relationship still remains unclear. The interaction and colocalization of clathrin with retromer components is controversial. While retromer components such as VPS35, SNX1, SNX2, SNX5, and SNX6 have been identified within isolated clathrin-coated vesicles (Borner et al., 2006) and ultrastructural analysis indicates a partial colocalization between Vps26 and clathrin on EE/RE (Popoff et al., 2007), a recent report by McGough and Cullen failed to observe a significant colocalization between

the SNX-BAR-CRC and clathrin on the same endosomes (McGough and Cullen, 2013). Similarly, the identification of an inverted clathrin-binding box within the PX domains of SNX1, SNX2, and SNX3 that directly associates with clathrin (Skanland et al., 2009) has been challenged by McGough and Cullen who failed to observe such interactions (McGough and Cullen, 2013). Nonetheless, depletion of VPS26 or clathrin results in an almost complete block of STxB and MPRs retrograde trafficking (Popoff et al., 2007), suggesting that they may act in tandem, as opposed to separate, retrograde pathways. In this regard, it has been observed that the retromer subunit SNX1 interacts with RME-8, a DNA-J domain-containing protein localized to endosomes that recruits the clathrin chaperone Hsc70 and stimulates its ATPase activity to promote clathrin disassembly (Chang et al., 2004; Shi et al., 2009). This suggests that retromer may regulate endosomal clathrin dynamics. Remarkably, retromer also interacts with the clathrin scaffolding protein Hrs through the Vps35 and SNX1 components (Chin et al., 2001; Popoff et al., 2009). Hrs has been implicated in clustering ubiquitinated cargo into flat clathrin microdomains on the endosome membrane prior to its sorting (Raiborg et al., 2002, 2001a). Thus, the opposing activities of RME-8 and Hrs on clathrin accumulation might articulate downstream antagonistic processes driven by retromer and the ESCRT machinery for cargo recycling or degradation.

3.4.2 Structure and cargo recognition

Over the past few years, several X-ray structural analyses of single subunits and binary assemblies of retromer core components have provided important insights into their functional architecture and structural relationships with other trafficking proteins. The crystal structure of Vps29 shows that this subunit has a metallophosphoesterase fold (Collins et al., 2005; Hierro et al., 2007; Wang et al., 2005). Despite this similarity and the initial exciting idea that retromer might regulate retrograde trafficking by controlling cargo dephosphorylation (Damen et al., 2006), recent biochemical evidence suggests that Vps29 serves as a scaffold for the assembly of additional subunits rather than as an active phosphatase (Collins et al., 2005; Hierro et al., 2007; Swarbrick et al., 2011). Indeed, the crystal structure of the C-terminal half of Vps35 in complex with Vps29 shows an α -helical solenoid structure that masks the catalytic metal binding site (Hierro et al., 2007). Opposite to the binding face for Vps35 there is an exposed hydrophobic patch on Vps29 that can interact with TBC1D5, a potential Rab7 GAP (Harbour et al., 2010; Hesketh et al., 2014; Seaman et al., 2009), and with VARP, a

Rab32/38 effector that binds to VAMP7 and participates in the delivery of GLUT1 to the cell surface (Hesketh et al., 2014). Thus, the scaffolding function of Vps29 appears to engage the CRC with additional regulatory factors. The remaining N-terminal half of Vps35 is predicted to continue as an α helical solenoid, so that the entire Vps35 structure is expected to form an elongated structure with some degree of flexibility around the midsection (Hierro et al., 2007). Such an α -solenoid arrangement is reminiscent of that found in components of the AP complexes, clathrin, COPI, and COPII coats involved in trafficking. Indeed, this α -solenoid architecture is likely derived from an early membrane-curving module known as the "protocoatomer" (Devos et al., 2004; Field et al., 2011). While the C-terminal part of Vps35 binds to Vps29, the first 150 residues harbor a binding site for Vps26 (Hierro et al., 2007). Although no structure exists for the Vps35-Vps26 subcomplex, mutational analyses in yeast have identified the 97PRLYL101 sequence within the N-terminal region of Vps35 as being required for interaction with Vps26 (Gokool et al., 2007a; Restrepo et al., 2007; Zhao et al., 2007). The structure of both human Vps26 orthologs revealed a bilobed structure formed by two β -sandwich subdomains linked by a polar core with strong similarity to arrestins, a protein family with a general scaffolding role in trafficking of membrane proteins (Aubry and Klein, 2013; Collins et al., 2008; Shi et al., 2006). Arrestins are well known for binding to phosphorylated GPCRs, phosphoinositides, clathrin and its AP-2 adaptor during endocytosis. However, despite the overall structural similarity with arrestins, Vps26 lacks key functional surface residues present in the arrestin family, interacts with different ligands and participates in distinct trafficking pathways (Kang et al., 2014). Thus, the significance of the arrestin fold in Vps26 and its mechanistically relevance within retromer remain to be determined. Interestingly, a recent crystallographic analysis has solved the structure of Vps26A bound to the amino-terminal PSD95, Dlg1, zo-1 (PDZ) domain of SNX27. The interaction is mediated by the insertion of an exposed β -hairpin loop of the PDZ domain into a conserved pocket between the two lobes of the arrestin fold of Vps26A (Gallon et al., 2014). The PDZ domain of SNX27 interacts with cargo proteins containing a class I PDZ-binding motif ([S/T]-x-Ø) (Joubert et al., 2004; Lauffer et al., 2010; Lunn et al., 2007), which in turn shows a positive cooperative effect when the PDZ domain is bound to the retromer subunit VPS26A (Gallon et al., 2014). SNX27 contains an additional C-terminal 4.1/ezrin/radixin/moesin (FERM)-like domain that binds to (NPxY) motifs of transmembrane proteins (Ghai et al., 2013). Thus, SNX27 might bind concomitantly to PtdIns(3)P at

the endosomal membrane through the PX domain, and interact with both PDZ-ligands and NPxY sorting motifs while associated with the retromer subunit VPS26 for recycling cargo to the PM. Indeed, a recent global proteomics analysis has identified more than 150 transmembrane proteins that require the CRC for their retrieval to the cell surface and nearly half of them rely on SNX27 for such recycling pathway (Steinberg et al., 2013). For some cargoes, the recycling pathway could be direct to the cell surface but for others it might involve an intermediate passage through the TGN. The ability of retromer to recruit cargoes relies on its association with the cytosolic tails of different transmembrane receptors; however, the absence of strong binding motifs and the implication of distinct retromer subunits in cargo recognition make the mechanism to discriminate cargo selection something of a Cryptex puzzle. In addition to the PDZ ligand and NPxY sorting motifs recognized by SNX27, many other retromer cargoes are recognized through hydrophobic tripeptide motifs that have been long presumed to interact directly with Vps35 (Seaman, 2007, 2012). For example, the ⁴²WLM⁴⁴ sequence of the CI-MPR, the ⁹FLV¹¹ sequence of sortilin (a mammalian Vps10 homolog), and the ⁵⁵⁵YLL⁵⁵⁷ sequence of the divalent metal transporter 1 isoform II (DMT1-II) interact with Vps35 for their retrograde transport to the TGN (Seaman, 2007; Tabuchi et al., 2010). Interestingly, Vps26 can also bind directly to short hydrophobic sequences, as is the case for the ¹²FANSHY¹⁷ motif in the cytoplasmic tail of the SorL1/ SorLA receptor (Fjorback et al., 2012), which not surprisingly is similar to the ¹⁴⁵⁶FYVFSN¹⁴⁶¹ motif present in the yeast Vps10 receptor and is required for retrograde transport (Cereghino et al., 1995). For some cargoes, effective recruitment may not be restricted to a single binding motif within the cytosolic tail; indeed, Vps10 and CI-MPR present additional sequences that contribute to the binding with Vps35 (Arighi et al., 2004; Nothwehr et al., 2000) and could involve subtle fine-tuning regulation.

3.4.3 Functional diversity

In recent years, a burst of studies has identified numerous retromer-dependent cargos. These new data have significantly enlarged the number of physiological roles of retromer. For example, retromer complexes are involved in plant development through the secretion of the phytohormone auxin by PIN-FORMED (PIN) transporters (Jaillais et al., 2007) as well as sorting of soluble proteins to the plant vacuole via an interaction with vacuolar sorting receptors (Oliviusson et al., 2006), the establishment of developmental morphogen gradients in metazoans through trafficking of the Wnt receptor Wntless (Harterink et al., 2011; Zhang et al., 2011), intracellular iron uptake through interaction with the TfR (Chen et al., 2013), and the divalent metal transporter DMT1 (Tabuchi et al., 2010) during the transferrin cycle. Additional processes are the establishment of cell polarity through trafficking of Crumbs (Pocha et al., 2011; Zhou et al., 2011), maintenance of tissue homeostasis associated with basolateral PM location of the transforming growth factor beta (TGF- β) receptor (Yin et al., 2013), transcytosis of the polymeric immunoglobulin receptor (Verges et al., 2004), apoptotic cell clearance through sorting of the phagocytic receptor CED-1 (Chen et al., 2010) and recycling of the β 2-adrenergic receptor, and the glucose transporter GLUT1 to the PM (Choy et al., 2014; Steinberg et al., 2013; Temkin et al., 2011).

Recently, it has been found that retromer also mediates the rapid local delivery of postsynaptic receptors from endosomes to the shaft domain of neuronal dendrites (Choy et al., 2014). Retromer malfunction has been linked to the pathogenesis of neurodegenerative disorders such as Alzheimer's disease (Carlo et al., 2013; Fjorback et al., 2012; Nielsen et al., 2007; Willnow et al., 2011), because of its role in localization and processing of the amyloid precursor protein (APP) via interaction with sortilin and SorL1/SorLA, and late-onset Parkinson's disease caused by a point mutation (D620N) within the Vps35 subunit (Vilarino-Guell et al., 2011; Zimprich et al., 2011).

Retromer function is also hijacked by numerous pathogens to facilitate host invasion, establish intracellular replicative niches and promote survival. So far, numerous pieces of evidence indicate that retromer contributes to papillomavirus entry (Lipovsky et al., 2013), HIV-1 assembly (Groppelli et al., 2014), and induced T cell immortalization by herpesvirus saimiri (Kingston et al., 2011). Similarly, bacterial pathogens including *Coxiella burnetii*, *Legionella pneumophila*, and *Salmonella enterica* alter retromer function to facilitate intracellular survival and growth (Bujny et al., 2008; Finsel et al., 2013; McDonough et al., 2013).

3.4.4 Coupling budding and scission to cytoskeleton

It is well established that actin filaments, microtubules, and their associated motors assist in membrane deformation during TC formation (Anitei and Hoflack, 2012). The Arp2/3 complex, through its intrinsic F-actin polymerization activity, generates branched actin networks that are thought to push on the membrane and provide part of the force to create a tubular neck on the nascent TCs (Anitei and Hoflack, 2012; Pollard, 2007). Arp2/3 activity is

regulated by nucleation-promoting factors (NPFs) that localize to defined membrane microdomains. The WASH (WASP and SCAR homolog) complex is the major Arp2/3 NPF at endosomes (Derivery et al., 2009; Gomez and Billadeau, 2009), and retromer contributes to its membrane recruitment (Gomez and Billadeau, 2009; Harbour et al., 2010, 2012). Not surprisingly, WASH is required for the retrieval of CI-MPR from endosomes to the TGN (Gomez and Billadeau, 2009) and for the recycling of TfR and GLUT1 from endosomes to the PM (Derivery et al., 2009; Piotrowski et al., 2013), supporting the functional cooperation between WASH and retromer in both trafficking pathways. The WASH complex comprises five proteins: FAM21, WASH1, SWIP, strumpellin, and CCDC53, and the association with the CRC is through direct binding of FAM21 to Vps35. FAM21 is central to WASH function. While the N-terminal part of FAM21 associates with SWIP and WASH1 and provides stability to the complex, a large unstructured tail of the remaining sequence (~ 1100 residues) binds to Vps35 via multiple (~ 20) Leu-Phe (LF) motifs (Harbour et al., 2012; Jia et al., 2012, 2010). Although FAM21 interacts directly with Vps35, it has been observed in vivo that this interaction depends on the presence of Vps29 (Helfer et al., 2013), which might be required to strengthen its scaffolding function. In addition, the FAM21 tail interacts with the CapZ alpha/beta heterodimer, a capping protein that is presumed to block actin filament elongation and promote additional branching (Derivery et al., 2009; Hernandez-Valladares et al., 2010). The regulation of the capping activity by FAM21, however, remains poorly understood (Edwards et al., 2014).

During clathrin-mediated endocytosis, it has been proposed that actin polymerization may promote constriction and fission of the tubular neck to separate the vesicle from the PM (Collins et al., 2011). In fact, it has been described a positive feedback loop between actin and dynamin during the constriction of the neck (Taylor et al., 2012). Not surprisingly, dynamin also interacts with WASH; however, this interaction is not regulated by the activity of dynamin, indicating a role downstream of WASH (Derivery et al., 2009). It is worth noting that several SNX proteins possess a dynaminbinding SH3 (Src Homology 3) domain that might promote the recruitment of dynamin at scission sites (Cullen, 2008). The EHD (Eps15 homology domain) proteins are structurally similar to dynamin and constitute another family of membrane-remodeling enzymes essential for the fission of TCs (Naslavsky and Caplan, 2011). EHD proteins can induce tubulation of membranes in vivo and in vitro, and regulate dynamin activity in vivo (Jakobsson et al., 2011). EHD1, a member of the family, interacts with Vps26 and Vps35 and is required for retrieval of CI-MPR (Gokool et al., 2007b). However, the underlying mechanism by which retromer regulates dynamin and/or dynamin-like proteins, such as members of the EHD family to elicit tubule scission remains to be elucidated.

The association of a TC to the cytoskeleton through microtubule motors not only allows its long-range movement but also provides an additional longitudinal force that, coupled with the activity of dynamin and/or EHD proteins, facilitates the fission process. The well-established retromer members SNX5 and SNX6 bind directly to the dynactin component p150^{glued}, an activator of the microtubule motor dynein to mediate the retrograde movement of TCs toward the centrosome (Hong et al., 2009; Wassmer et al., 2009). Consistent with this, inhibition or knockdown of p150^{glued} results in altered retromer distribution and impaired CI-MPR recycling from endosomes to the TGN (Hong et al., 2009; Wassmer et al., 2009). Thus, by coupling SNX-BARs to the CRC and the dynein-dynactin motor, retromer can coordinate membrane deformation and cargo selection with long-range retrograde transport along microtubule tracks to the TGN. Furthermore, a recent study has demonstrated that SNX1, SNX4, and SNX8 couple to distinct combinations of dynein and kinesin motors within discrete sorting domains from a single endosome (Hunt et al., 2013). As such, the mobility of SNX1 and SNX8 relays on dynein-1/kinesin-1 whereas SNX4 relays on dynein-1/kinesin-2 microtubule motors (Hunt et al., 2013). In this respect, it is tempting to speculate that by using different SNXs combinations it might be possible to engage distinct subsets of microtubule motors and ensure vectorial transport.

4. TUBULOVESICLE ARRIVALS AT TGN

4.1 First Contact: Tethers

The retromer-mediated delivery of membrane-spanning proteins is often assumed to be mediated by the retromer tubules themselves. There is the possibility, however, that the tubules bud from the endosome and then break up into further intermediates. In any event, the final carrier likely fuses to the TGN. All the evidence in support of proteins playing a role in this process is indirect as the fusion event itself has not been directly observed or reconstituted. Tethering factors are thought to capture the retrograde TCs and then engage in a stepwise fusion process involving classical fusion machinery such as SNAREs. There are limited experimental data that demonstrate the overall relationship between all the components of this system and it is not known which of these components act redundantly and which act in symphony. There is the additional possibility that some of these factors are involved in the tethering of other non-retromer vesicles.

Tethering factors can be divided into two broad categories: long coiled-coil proteins and multisubunit tethering complexes (MTCs) (Yu and Hughson, 2010). MTCs can be further subdivided into the complex associated with tethering containing helical rods (CATCHR) family, the TRAPP family and the HOPS/CORVET complexes. There are five tethering factor complexes associated with fusion events at the TGN.

4.1.1 Long coiled-coil tethering factors

Long coiled-coil tethering factors (LCTFs) are likely to be the first point of contract for incoming retrograde TCs. They protrude into the cytosol from the membrane and are proposed to 'catch' incoming cargo. Despite not having conserved sequence homology, there are LCTFs associated with a number of organelles suggesting that they have a conserved and necessary role in vesicle tethering or organelle morphology. Golgins are a class of extensively coiled-coil proteins that associate with the Golgi apparatus. They are broadly defined by their localization and thus have been implicated in a number of processes dependent on their suborganelle localization and interacting partners (Barr and Short, 2003). Generally, they function as long tethers that indirectly associate with the membrane of the Golgi apparatus and extend into the cytosol. A number of Golgins have been localized to the TGN and are thus potentially involved either directly or indirectly in receiving cargo from the endosomes. These TGN-associated Golgins include a subclass containing the GRIP domain (Kjer-Nielsen et al., 1999; Munro and Nichols, 1999), a cross-kingdom-conserved stretch of ~ 44 amino acids that is necessary and sufficient to recruit fusion proteins to the trans-Golgi (Kjer-Nielsen et al., 1999; Munro and Nichols, 1999). There are four GRIP domain-containing Golgins conserved in mammals: Golgin-245, Golgin-97, GCC88, and GCC185. Experimental evidence indicates that all four GRIP domain-containing Golgins are involved in retrograde trafficking, and ectopic overexpression of a conserved GRIP domain alone is enough to inhibit retrograde trafficking (Lu et al., 2004). Depletion of GCC185 leads to accumulation of STxB in endosomes and deficiencies in MPR trafficking (Derby et al., 2007; Reddy et al., 2006). GCC88 seems to function as part of a slightly different pathway, as its depletion does not affect STxB trafficking but does inhibit MPR trafficking and TGN38 recycling (Lieu et al., 2007). Golgin-97 has been shown to be necessary for STxB trafficking using inhibitory antibodies to Golgin-97 (Lu et al., 2004). In addition, Golgin-97 is part of a complex with Rab11a/b and its effector FIP1/RCP, which localizes to the Golgi apparatus and is essential for retrograde trafficking of STxB and TGN38, but not MPR (Jing et al., 2010). Finally, Golgin-245 depletion also prevents recycling of STxB; however, it also causes disruption of the TGN structure, so this effect could be pleiotropic (Yoshino et al., 2005). A recent study took the elegant approach of reversibly tethering Golgins to the mitochondria. This approach showed that Golgin-97, Golgin-245 and GCC88 were sufficient to reroute the retrograde cargos TGN46, CD-MPR, CI-MPR, and Vti1a to the mitochondria (Wong and Munro, 2014). However, GCC185 was not sufficient to reroute any of these cargos.

4.1.2 CATCHR tethering factors

The CATCHR tethering factors are a category of MTCs classified on the basis of sequence homology. It comprises four complexes: GARP, COG, Dsl1, and exocyst—23 proteins in total. Available structural data suggest that the majority of these proteins are derived from a common ancestral protein (Yu and Hughson, 2010). The higher order structures seem to be comparable too; three of the four complexes are tetrameric or octameric, the outlier being the trimeric Dsl1 complex. Three of these four complexes, GARP, COG, and Dsl1, play a role at the Golgi apparatus and are discussed below; the fourth complex, the exocyst, is implicated in exocytosis at the PM.

4.1.2.1 Golgi-associated retrograde protein

One of the more established MTCs implicated in endosome-to-TGN trafficking is the Golgi-associated retrograde protein (GARP) complex. GARP is a cross-kingdom-conserved heterotetrameric complex that was originally characterized in yeast. Genetic evidence supported by biochemical data identified four subunits of yeast GARP: VPS51, VPS52, VPS53, and VPS54 (Conibear and Stevens, 2000; Siniossoglou and Pelham, 2002). The mammalian orthologs were readily identified aside from VPS51, which has less sequence homology. The previously uncharacterized Ang2 was later identified as the mammalian VPS51 ortholog (Bourgoignie et al., 1986; Perez-Victoria et al., 2010). Ang2, VPS52, VPS53, and VPS54 all comprise tandem helical rods, a hallmark of CATCHR domain containing proteins (Bonifacino and Hierro, 2011; Yu and Hughson, 2010). The yeast GARP complex was originally implicated in Golgi transport processes by a combination of biochemical protein trafficking defects and localization (Conibear and Stevens, 2000). In addition, it was demonstrated that the recycling SNARE Snc1p was mislocalized in GARP mutants (Siniossoglou and Pelham, 2002). This evidence, coupled with the Golgi apparatus localization, led to the hypothesis that GARP plays a direct role in retrograde vesicle tethering. This concept was further supported by work in mammalian cells, which showed that retrograde transport of MPRs, TGN46, and STxB was dependent on GARP (Perez-Victoria et al., 2008). Additionally, the GARP complex was directly associated with other proteins essential for membrane association and fusion as discussed below.

4.1.2.2 COG

The COG complex, composed of Cog1-8 subunits is broadly associated with the Golgi apparatus (Willett et al., 2013b). The subunits are arranged as a two-lobed, eight-protein complex that interacts with multiple partners (Fotso et al., 2005; Ungar et al., 2005). Traditionally, the COG complex was thought to be involved with vesicle tethering and fusion between the cisternae of the Golgi stack. However, more recent evidence has also implicated COG in the fusion of retrograde vesicles to the TGN. Yeast mutants for the COG subunits 2 and 3 are defective in the sorting of the soluble vacuolar cargo CPY (Wuestehube et al., 1996); independently, a Cog3 mutant was shown to missort and degrade the TGN protease Kex2p (Spelbrink and Nothwehr, 1999). Cog1 depletion by siRNA in mammalian cells stops effective retrograde recycling of STxB (Zolov and Lupashin, 2005) as well as another retrograde cargo, subtilase cytotoxin (Smith et al., 2009). Experiments with mammalian cells transiently depleted of Cog6 showed abnormal localization and trafficking of not only STxB, but also TGN46 (or its rat ortholog TGN38), CI-MPR, and the γ -adaptin subunit of AP-1 (Laufman et al., 2011). Cog4-depleted cells showed the same for TGN38/46, and CI-MPR (Laufman et al., 2011). Thus, the COG complex is not only responsible for intra-Golgi transport, but also for endosome-to-TGN transport; this is supported by recent evidence that the COG complex associates with multiple SNARE complexes (Laufman et al., 2011), discussed below, and 12 different Rab GTPases (Fukuda et al., 2008; Miller and Ungar, 2012; Suvorova et al., 2002; Willett et al., 2013b).

4.1.2.3 Dsl1 complex

Recent evidence suggests that also participating at the TGN with the COG complex is the trimeric Dsl1 complex (Arasaki et al., 2013). Like GARP and

COG (above), the Dsl1 complex falls into the CATCHR family. In yeast, the Dsl1 complex is well characterized and consists of Dsl1, Tip20, and Sec39/Dsl3 (in mammals the homologous subunits are ZQ10, RINT1, and NAG respectively). The complex is thought to extend laterally from the ER surface and to promote fusion of COPI vesicles that bud from the Golgi with the ER (Schmitt, 2010). However, the mammalian Tip20 ortholog RINT1 has recently been implicated in tethering of endosome-derived vesicles in a mechanism dependent on direct interaction with a COG complex component, Cog1 (Arasaki et al., 2013). This proposal was based on the observation that *trans*-Golgi proteins seem more disrupted than *cis*-Golgi proteins when RINT1 has been depleted. This was followed up by demonstrating that the endocytic route of cholera toxin is also disrupted. Immunoprecipitation experiments supported a specific interaction of RINT1 with Cog1, perhaps implying that the complexes collaborate to tether incoming vesicles.

4.1.3 Other multisubunit tethering complexes

In addition to the CATCHR complexes, there are two other MTCs: the HOPS/CORVET and TRAPP (I, II, and III) complexes. HOPS and CORVET are related complexes implicated in endosome maturation and fusion, and to date have not been shown to participate in endosome-to-TGN transport. The TRAPP family of complexes are primarily involved with tethering and fusion at the Golgi stack (Barrowman et al., 2010). There are three TRAPP complexes. The best characterized is the seven-subunit TRAPPI complex (Trs20p, Trs31p, Bet3p, Trs33p, Bet5p, Trs85p, and Trs23p), which is implicated in the fusion of COPII vesicles at the *cis*-Golgi (Kim et al., 2006; Sacher et al., 2000, 2001, 1998). Functionally, TRAPPI directly binds to and acts as the exchange factor for the Rab1 GTPase, initiating a cascade of further interactions (Sacher et al., 2001). The TRAPPII complex contains all seven subunits of TRAPPI plus Trs130p, Trs120p, and Trs65p (Sacher et al., 2001). TRAPPII has been associated with multiple processes including Rab1 GEF activity and interactions with COPI (Yamasaki et al., 2009). It was suggested that the recruitment of Trs85p to the TRAPPI complex makes a functionally distinct complex referred to as the TRAPPIII complex. TRAPPIII is the most recently described of the TRAPP complexes, with a proposal that Trs85p does not interact with the canonical TRAPPI machinery, but instead exists as a free pool in the cytosol (Lynch-Day et al., 2010). The core TRAPPI and, therefore, TRAPPIII structure containing Bet3p, Bet5p, Trs23p, and Trs33p, has been solved revealing a flat complex with bet3 and bet5 in the middle.

Both of the central proteins interact with the tightly packed helices of Trs33p as well as a domain each of Trs23p. A central groove is formed between Bet3p and Bet5p making the overall topology similar to a flattened torus. TRAPPIII was shown in yeast to be essential for macroautophagy through interactions with Rab1 (Lynch-Day et al., 2010). Recent findings suggest that this is a secondary effect due to TRAPPIII deficiency causing a trafficking deficiency of the autophagy factor ATG9 (Shirahama-Noda et al., 2013).

In mammalian systems, there are homologs for almost all TRAPP subunits aside from TRS65, which seems to lack a direct homolog (Sacher et al., 2008). In addition, there are three extra subunits designated TRAPPC11, TRAPPC12, and TRAPPC13 (Bassik et al., 2013; Scrivens et al., 2011). It has been proposed that there are two mammalian TRAPP complexes (Bassik et al., 2013). One complex is the direct functional homolog of the yeast TRAPPII, consisting of the TRAPP core as well as TRAPPC9 and TRAPPC10, the Trs120 and Trs130 homologs. The second complex, TRAPPIII, includes the Trs85 homolog TRAPPC8 as well as the three mammalian specific members, TRAPPC11, TRAPPC12, and TRAPPC13. It is not known if the core TRAPP complex (TRAPPI) functions in a similar way to the yeast complex.

4.2 Rabs and Arls

Vesicle tethering and fusion at the TGN appears to be dependent on at least two independent GTP regulated events. Firstly, recruitment of some of the tethering complexes seems to be dependent on the Arl1 GTPase. Secondly, Rab GTPases independently mediate the final steps before membrane fusion.

4.2.1 Arl1

The sequentially first GTP-regulated event requires an Arf-like GTPase, Arl1. Arl1 was identified in *Drosophila* due to its genomic proximity to an unrelated gene that was being cloned. Arl1 is related to, but different from, Arf GTPases (Tamkun et al., 1991). The mammalian ortholog was localized to the Golgi apparatus, but later shown to also be enriched at the TGN, and to be necessary for retrograde transport of STxB (Lowe et al., 1996; Lu et al., 2001; Tai et al., 2005; Van Valkenburgh et al., 2001). Additionally, it was demonstrated that overexpression of a dominant-negative form of Arl1 caused aberrations in Golgi structure and function (Lu et al., 2001). Arl1 was shown to interact with three of the four GRIP domain-containing *trans*-Golgi golgins, Golgin-245, GCC185, and Golgin-97 (Burguete et al., 2008; Jackson, 2003; Lu et al., 2004; Pfeffer, 2009; Setty et al., 2003; Van Valkenburgh et al., 2001), a finding supported by an interaction of the yeast Arl1 ortholog and the single yeast GRIP domain-containing protein, IMH1 (Panic et al., 2003b). An Arl1-GRIP domain complex was crystallized and the structure solved in two independent studies, which both showed the GRIP domain homodimerizes to interact with the interswitch region of Arl1 (Panic et al., 2003a; Wu et al., 2004). This homodimerization would recruit to Arf1 monomers either side of the GRIP dimer. In the context of the full Golgin this would position the C-terminus next to the membrane, complexed with the Arl1 monomers, and the large N-terminal tether extending laterally into the cytosol. Interestingly, yeast Arl1 has also been shown to interact with the GARP subunits VPS53 and VPS54 (Panic et al., 2003b). This interaction has yet to be followed up by supporting studies in mammalian cell types. Perhaps Arl1 bridges the gap between these two complexes, acting as an intermediate. In an additional layer of complexity, Arl1 recruitment to the Golgi was shown to depend on Arl3 using yeast knock-out strains, suggesting that Arl3 regulates a cascade of Golgi-related recruitment events (Setty et al., 2003).

4.2.2 Rab GTPases

The role of Rab GTPases as regulators of both tethering and membrane fusion mediators is well established. There appears to be Rab GTPases involved with almost every membrane fusion event characterized thus far. Accordingly, there have been Rab GTPases implicated in the fusion of retrograde vesicles. Three Rab GTPases have been widely implicated in fusion events at the TGN: Rab1, Rab6, and Rab2. Rab1 is primarily involved with the tethering of ER-derived COPII vesicles to the *cis*-face of the Golgi (Plutner et al., 1990; Schmitt et al., 1986; Tisdale et al., 1992). However, there are suggestions that it is also involved in events at the TGN. Trs85p, the defining factor of the TRAPPIII complex, recruits Rab1 to the membrane (Lynch-Day et al., 2010; Shirahama-Noda et al., 2013). In addition, in yeast, the Cog2 and Cog3 orthologs interact with the Rab1 ortholog, suggesting that it might have a role at the *cis*-Golgi as well as the *trans*-Golgi (Suvorova et al., 2002). Alternatively, these interactions could represent additional roles for the tethering complexes (Figure 3).

A stronger candidate for a Rab GTPase involved in retrograde transport is Rab6. Depletion of Rab6 causes fragmentation of the Golgi apparatus in both yeast and mammals (Li and Warner, 1996; Sun et al., 2007). In addition, Rab6 depletion causes a slight processing defect of Cathepsin D in



Figure 3 Proteins implicated in retrograde vesicle fusion at the TGN. An overview of the components demonstrably involved in metazoan retrograde trafficking at the TGN. In some cases, metazoan data are not available, in which case data from yeast studies have been used (e.g., Rab6/Arl1 interaction with GARP). For clarity, the SNARE complexes have been labeled as I and II; SNARE I corresponds to Stx6/Stx10, Vti1a, Stx16, VAMP3/VAMP4, and SNARE II corresponds to Stx5, GS28, Ykt6, GS15. TGN, *trans*-Golgi Network.

mammalian cells (Perez-Victoria et al., 2008), and interference with antibodies prevents STxB trafficking (Mallard et al., 2002) and CD-MPR recycling (Medigeshi and Schu, 2003). In yeast, Rab6 depletion caused missorting of carboxypeptidase Y and affected secretion of α -factor and sorting of Kex2p (Bensen et al., 2001; Tsukada et al., 1999). The presence of Rab6 is reported to increase the affinity of the previously described interaction between the Golgin GCC185 and Arl1 (Burguete et al., 2008; Ganley et al., 2008). Protein-protein interaction studies in *Drosophila* demonstrated that Rab6 interacts with the TGN Golgins GCC97 and GCC88; however, this study did not identify an interaction with GCC185 (Sinka et al., 2008). Additionally, a study identifying mutant-Rab6 repressors in yeast discovered the GRIP domain- containing protein, IMH1 (Li and Warner, 1996). Rab6 was shown to interact with both the yeast and human GARP complex (VPS52, VPS53, and VPS54) when in the GTP-bound state (Liewen et al., 2005; Siniossoglou and Pelham, 2001). Expression of a dominant-negative form of Rab6 or siRNA knock-down inhibits retrograde transport of STxB (Del Nery et al., 2006; Monier et al., 2002), and knock-down of Rab6 inhibits retrograde transport of Subtilase cytotoxin, a pathway partially dependent on retromer (Smith et al., 2009). Finally, in a recent Drosophila Rab GTPase interaction screen, Rab6 was shown to interact specifically with metazoan TRAPPII and not TRAPPIII (Gillingham et al., 2014).

A recent study provided an additional candidate Rab GTPase at the TGN, Rab2. Yeast-two-hybrid experiments showed that the *Drosophila*

ortholog of GCC185 interacts with Rab2 and Arl1 but not Rab6 (Torres et al., 2014). The hypothesis that Rab2 is involved in this step is supported by data demonstrating that the *trans*-Golgi-localized Golgin-245 interacts with Rab2 (Sinka et al., 2008).

4.3 SNAP (Soluble NSF Attachment Protein) Receptors

Once tethered to the donor compartment, vesicles or tubules need a SNARE protein complex to mediate the membrane fusion, allowing mixing of the membranes as well as the lumenal contents. Two groups of SNAREs are involved, in seemingly related, but independent pathways of fusion of endo-some-derived carriers with the TGN: the Stx6, Stx10, Stx16, Vti1a, VAMP3, VAMP4 group and the Stx5, GS28/GS27, Ykt6, GS15 complex.

Interactions between the Habc domain of the t-SNARE Tlg1 with the GARP complex demonstrated a potential conserved interacting partner (Conibear et al., 2003; Siniossoglou and Pelham, 2002). This region is homologous to the Syntaxin 6 (Stx6) Habc domain, which mediates the analogous interaction between Stx6 and the mammalian GARP complex (Abascal-Palacios et al., 2013; Liewen et al., 2005; Perez-Victoria and Bonifacino, 2009). Immunoprecipitation studies showed that Stx6 interacts in a complex with the t-SNAREs Stx16 and Vti1a and the v-SNAREs VAMP3 and VAMP4 (Mallard et al., 2002). The same study showed that interfering with this complex causes defects in STxB trafficking. Inhibiting the activity of Vti1a and Stx16 with antibodies affects recycling of CD-MPR, a known retromer cargo (Medigeshi and Schu, 2003). The assembled complex appears to involve not only the GARP complex but also the RINT complex, as RINT-1 was shown to interact with VAMP4, Stx16, Vti1a and weakly with VAMP3 (Arasaki et al., 2013). Golgins also appear to participate, as GCC185 binds directly to Stx16 (Ganley et al., 2008). In this study, Stx10 was involved in recycling of CI-MPR and Stx6 was not, suggesting that Stx10 might replace Stx6 in a related complex responsible for CI-MPR recycling. Stx6 seems to play a role in TGN38 trafficking, as depletion causes defects in TGN38 recycling, but not retrograde transport of STxB (Lieu et al., 2007), whereas Stx16 is necessary for retrograde transport of STxB as well as TGN38 (Lieu and Gleeson, 2010). Finally, the COG complex also seems to interact with this SNARE complex. Cog6 interacts with Stx6 (Laufman et al., 2011), Cog8 interacts with Stx16 (Willett et al., 2013a), and Cog4 enhances the assembly of the Stx6 SNARE complex (Laufman et al., 2013). In addition, the Sec1/Munc18 (SM) protein VPS45 might regulate this fusion event. VPS45 is the only SM family member found at the Golgi in mammalian cells (Tellam et al., 1997) and in yeast mediates the assembly of an analogous SNARE complex (Bryant and James, 2001; Shanks et al., 2012) via physical interaction with Tlg2p, the functional homolog of Stx16 (Shanks et al., 2012).

Interestingly, the COG complex also interacts with a second retrogradeassociated SNARE complex (Kudlyk et al., 2013) made of Stx5, GS28/ GS27, Ykt6, and GS15. This complex is necessary for the retrograde transport of subtilase cytotoxin (Smith et al., 2009), as well as STxB, as shown by antibody inhibition as well as siRNA depletion (Tai et al., 2004). The interaction between this SNARE complex and the COG complex seems to be via several of the COG subunits: Cog4 interacts with Stx5, and expression of a fragment of Cog4 disrupts the colocalization of GS15 with Stx5 (Laufman et al., 2009). Immunoprecipitation studies show that Cog3 interacts with GS28 (Zolov and Lupashin, 2005), and yeast-two-hybrid assays show that Cog6 interacts with Stx5, Stx6, GS27, and SNAP29, a series of interactions supported by coimmunoprecipitation (Kudlyk et al., 2013).

5. CONCLUDING REMARKS AND OPEN QUESTIONS

During the last decade we have seen a growing appreciation of the dynamics of the endosomal network and the molecular machineries responsible for its regulation. Depending on the cell type, it is estimated that 50% of the PM is internalized every hour (Steinman et al., 1983). This massive flow of lipids and macromolecules is counterbalanced by a continuous recycling and secretory transport maintained through dynamic molecular interactions. These interactions are essential in processes such as nutrient uptake, cell migration, cell polarity, morphogenesis, downregulation of signaling receptors, immune surveillance, antigen presentation, and in learning and memory. Recent studies have yielded a wealth of new information regarding the retrograde transport between the endosomal system and the TGN. Endosomes, as part of their maturation process, play a pivotal role for recycling, degradation, or rerouting cargoes through tubular and vesicular structures. Multiple pathways have now been defined in detail, which differ between the cargo transported and the machinery used including specific lipids, APs, coats, tethers, SNAREs, and small GTPases along with their regulators and effectors. In this review we have summarized important insights and current models for how cargo carriers are produced from endosomes, with a special emphasis on the retromer complex, and the tethering factors on the TGN for capturing those carriers. Although the importance of the endosome-to-TGN transport is now well established, fundamental questions still remain. For example, there is still no clear model for how different types of coat lattices can be formed around tubulovesicular carriers and how different architectural configurations promote specificity towards different cargoes. Likewise, the field is still at an early stage in integrating how recycling and degradation are coordinated, and how distinct tubulovesicular carriers generated from endosomes are coordinated with different tethers or "docking stations" at the TGN. More work is also required to understand how the recycling pathways are adapted within the numerous cell types according to their different physiological needs. Efforts to address these issues will lead to a more detailed molecular roadmap of recycling pathways that ultimately might be used for therapeutical intervention.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We apologize to those authors whose work we were unable to cite due to space restrictions. This work was supported by the Carlos III Health Institute grant PI11/00121 and the Basque Government grant PI2011-26 (to A.H.), and by the Intramural Programs of NICHD and NCI, and the Intramural AIDS Targeted Antiviral Program (IATAP), NIH (to J.S.B.).

REFERENCES

- Abascal-Palacios, G., Schindler, C., Rojas, A.L., Bonifacino, J.S., Hierro, A., 2013. Structural basis for the interaction of the Golgi-Associated Retrograde Protein Complex with the t-SNARE Syntaxin 6. Structure 21, 1698–1706.
- Anitei, M., Hoflack, B., 2012. Bridging membrane and cytoskeleton dynamics in the secretory and endocytic pathways. Nat. Cell Biol. 14, 11–19.
- Arasaki, K., Takagi, D., Furuno, A., Sohda, M., Misumi, Y., Wakana, Y., Inoue, H., Tagaya, M., 2013. A new role for RINT-1 in SNARE complex assembly at the trans-Golgi network in coordination with the COG complex. Mol. Biol. Cell 24, 2907–2917.
- Arighi, C.N., Hartnell, L.M., Aguilar, R.C., Haft, C.R., Bonifacino, J.S., 2004. Role of the mammalian retromer in sorting of the cation-independent mannose 6-phosphate receptor. J. Cell Biol. 165, 123–133.
- Aubry, L., Klein, G., 2013. True arrestins and arrestin-fold proteins: a structure-based appraisal. Prog. Mol. Biol. Transl. Sci. 118, 21–56.
- Babst, M., Katzmann, D.J., Estepa-Sabal, E.J., Meerloo, T., Emr, S.D., 2002a. Escrt-III: an endosome-associated heterooligomeric protein complex required for mvb sorting. Dev. Cell 3, 271–282.
- Babst, M., Katzmann, D.J., Snyder, W.B., Wendland, B., Emr, S.D., 2002b. Endosomeassociated complex, ESCRT-II, recruits transport machinery for protein sorting at the multivesicular body. Dev. Cell 3, 283–289.
- Babst, M., Wendland, B., Estepa, E.J., Emr, S.D., 1998. The Vps4p AAA ATPase regulates membrane association of a Vps protein complex required for normal endosome function. EMBO J. 17, 2982–2993.
- Bai, M., Pang, X., Lou, J., Zhou, Q., Zhang, K., Ma, J., Li, J., Sun, F., Hsu, V.W., 2012. Mechanistic insights into regulated cargo binding by ACAP1 protein. J. Biol. Chem. 287, 28675–28685.

- Balderhaar, H.J., Lachmann, J., Yavavli, E., Brocker, C., Lurick, A., Ungermann, C., 2013. The CORVET complex promotes tethering and fusion of Rab5/Vps21-positive membranes. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 110, 3823–3828.
- Balderhaar, H.J., Ungermann, C., 2013. CORVET and HOPS tethering complexes coordinators of endosome and lysosome fusion. J. Cell Sci. 126, 1307–1316.
- Barr, F., Lambright, D.G., 2010. Rab GEFs and GAPs. Curr. Opin. Cell Biol. 22, 461-470.
- Barr, F.A., Short, B., 2003. Golgins in the structure and dynamics of the Golgi apparatus. Curr. Opin. Cell Biol. 15, 405–413.
- Barrowman, J., Bhandari, D., Reinisch, K., Ferro-Novick, S., 2010. TRAPP complexes in membrane traffic: convergence through a common Rab. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 11, 759–763.
- Bassik, M.C., Kampmann, M., Lebbink, R.J., Wang, S., Hein, M.Y., Poser, I., Weibezahn, J., Horlbeck, M.A., Chen, S., Mann, M., Hyman, A.A., Leproust, E.M., McManus, M.T., Weissman, J.S., 2013. A systematic mammalian genetic interaction map reveals pathways underlying ricin susceptibility. Cell 152, 909–922.
- Bensen, E.S., Yeung, B.G., Payne, G.S., 2001. Ric1p and the Ypt6p GTPase function in a common pathway required for localization of trans-Golgi network membrane proteins. Mol. Biol. Cell 12, 13–26.
- Bhatia, V.K., Madsen, K.L., Bolinger, P.Y., Kunding, A., Hedegard, P., Gether, U., Stamou, D., 2009. Amphipathic motifs in BAR domains are essential for membrane curvature sensing. EMBO J. 28, 3303–3314.
- Bilodeau, P.S., Winistorfer, S.C., Kearney, W.R., Robertson, A.D., Piper, R.C., 2003. Vps27-Hse1 and ESCRT-I complexes cooperate to increase efficiency of sorting ubiquitinated proteins at the endosome. J. Cell Biol. 163, 237–243.
- Bonifacino, J.S., 2014. Adaptor proteins involved in polarized sorting. J. Cell Biol. 204, 7–17.
- Bonifacino, J.S., Glick, B.S., 2004. The mechanisms of vesicle budding and fusion. Cell 116, 153–166.
- Bonifacino, J.S., Hierro, A., 2011. Transport according to GARP: receiving retrograde cargo at the trans-Golgi network. Trends Cell Biol. 21, 159–167.
- Borner, G.H., Harbour, M., Hester, S., Lilley, K.S., Robinson, M.S., 2006. Comparative proteomics of clathrin-coated vesicles. J. Cell Biol. 175, 571–578.
- Botelho, R.J., Efe, J.A., Teis, D., Emr, S.D., 2008. Assembly of a Fab1 phosphoinositide kinase signaling complex requires the Fig4 phosphoinositide phosphatase. Mol. Biol. Cell 19, 4273–4286.
- Bourgoignie, J.J., Gavellas, G., Hwang, K.H., 1986. Renal effects of atrial natriuretic factor in primate. Am. J. Physiol. 251, F1049–F1054.
- Bright, N.A., Reaves, B.J., Mullock, B.M., Luzio, J.P., 1997. Dense core lysosomes can fuse with late endosomes and are re-formed from the resultant hybrid organelles. J. Cell Sci. 110 (Pt 17), 2027–2040.
- Brocker, C., Kuhlee, A., Gatsogiannis, C., Balderhaar, H.J., Honscher, C., Engelbrecht-Vandre, S., Ungermann, C., Raunser, S., 2012. Molecular architecture of the multisubunit homotypic fusion and vacuole protein sorting (HOPS) tethering complex. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 109, 1991–1996.
- Bryant, N.J., James, D.E., 2001. Vps45p stabilizes the syntaxin homologue Tlg2p and positively regulates SNARE complex formation. EMBO J. 20, 3380–3388.
- Bujny, M.V., Ewels, P.A., Humphrey, S., Attar, N., Jepson, M.A., Cullen, P.J., 2008. Sorting nexin-1 defines an early phase of *Salmonella*-containing vacuole-remodeling during *Salmonella* infection. J. Cell Sci. 121, 2027–2036.
- Burd, C., Cullen, P.J., 2014. Retromer: a master conductor of endosome sorting. Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol. 6.
- Burguete, A.S., Fenn, T.D., Brunger, A.T., Pfeffer, S.R., 2008. Rab and Arl GTPase family members cooperate in the localization of the golgin GCC185. Cell 132, 286–298.

- Cabrera, M., Nordmann, M., Perz, A., Schmedt, D., Gerondopoulos, A., Barr, F., Piehler, J., Engelbrecht-Vandre, S., Ungermann, C., 2014. The Mon1-Ccz1 GEF activates the Rab7 GTPase Ypt7 via a longin-fold-Rab interface and association with PI3P-positive membranes. J. Cell Sci. 127, 1043–1051.
- Cai, H., Reinisch, K., Ferro-Novick, S., 2007. Coats, tethers, Rabs, and SNAREs work together to mediate the intracellular destination of a transport vesicle. Dev. Cell 12, 671–682.
- Carlo, A.S., Gustafsen, C., Mastrobuoni, G., Nielsen, M.S., Burgert, T., Hartl, D., Rohe, M., Nykjaer, A., Herz, J., Heeren, J., Kempa, S., Petersen, C.M., Willnow, T.E., 2013. The pro-neurotrophin receptor sortilin is a major neuronal apolipoprotein E receptor for catabolism of amyloid-beta peptide in the brain. J. Neurosci. 33, 358–370.
- Carlton, J., Bujny, M., Peter, B.J., Oorschot, V.M., Rutherford, A., Mellor, H., Klumperman, J., McMahon, H.T., Cullen, P.J., 2004. Sorting nexin-1 mediates tubular endosome-to-TGN transport through coincidence sensing of high- curvature membranes and 3-phosphoinositides. Curr. Biol. 14, 1791–1800.
- Carney, D.S., Davies, B.A., Horazdovsky, B.F., 2006. Vps9 domain-containing proteins: activators of Rab5 GTPases from yeast to neurons. Trends Cell Biol. 16, 27–35.
- Cereghino, J.L., Marcusson, E.G., Emr, S.D., 1995. The cytoplasmic tail domain of the vacuolar protein sorting receptor Vps10p and a subset of VPS gene products regulate receptor stability, function, and localization. Mol. Biol. Cell 6, 1089–1102.
- Chang, H.C., Hull, M., Mellman, I., 2004. The J-domain protein Rme-8 interacts with Hsc70 to control clathrin-dependent endocytosis in *Drosophila*. J. Cell Biol. 164, 1055–1064.
- Chen, C., Garcia-Santos, D., Ishikawa, Y., Seguin, A., Li, L., Fegan, K.H., Hildick-Smith, G.J., Shah, D.I., Cooney, J.D., Chen, W., King, M.J., Yien, Y.Y., Schultz, I.J., Anderson, H., Dalton, A.J., Freedman, M.L., Kingsley, P.D., Palis, J., Hattangadi, S.M., Lodish, H.F., Ward, D.M., Kaplan, J., Maeda, T., Ponka, P., Paw, B.H., 2013. Snx3 regulates recycling of the transferrin receptor and iron assimilation. Cell. Metab. 17, 343–352.
- Chen, D., Xiao, H., Zhang, K., Wang, B., Gao, Z., Jian, Y., Qi, X., Sun, J., Miao, L., Yang, C., 2010. Retromer is required for apoptotic cell clearance by phagocytic receptor recycling. Science 327, 1261–1264.
- Chin, L.S., Raynor, M.C., Wei, X., Chen, H.Q., Li, L., 2001. Hrs interacts with sorting nexin 1 and regulates degradation of epidermal growth factor receptor. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 7069–7078.
- Choy, R.W., Park, M., Temkin, P., Herring, B.E., Marley, A., Nicoll, R.A., von Zastrow, M., 2014. Retromer mediates a discrete route of local membrane delivery to dendrites. Neuron 82, 55–62.
- Christoforidis, S., Miaczynska, M., Ashman, K., Wilm, M., Zhao, L., Yip, S.C., Waterfield, M.D., Backer, J.M., Zerial, M., 1999. Phosphatidylinositol-3-OH kinases are Rab5 effectors. Nat. Cell Biol. 1, 249–252.
- Collins, A., Warrington, A., Taylor, K.A., Svitkina, T., 2011. Structural organization of the actin cytoskeleton at sites of clathrin-mediated endocytosis. Curr. Biol. 21, 1167–1175.
- Collins, B.M., Norwood, S.J., Kerr, M.C., Mahony, D., Seaman, M.N., Teasdale, R.D., Owen, D.J., 2008. Structure of Vps26B and mapping of its interaction with the retromer protein complex. Traffic 9, 366–379.
- Collins, B.M., Skinner, C.F., Watson, P.J., Seaman, M.N., Owen, D.J., 2005. Vps29 has a phosphoesterase fold that acts as a protein interaction scaffold for retromer assembly. Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol. 12, 594–602.
- Conibear, E., Cleck, J.N., Stevens, T.H., 2003. Vps51p mediates the association of the GARP (Vps52/53/54) complex with the late Golgi t-SNARE Tlg1p. Mol. Biol. Cell 14, 1610–1623.

- Conibear, E., Stevens, T.H., 2000. Vps52p, Vps53p, and Vps54p form a novel multisubunit complex required for protein sorting at the yeast late Golgi. Mol. Biol. Cell 11, 305–323.
- Cullen, P.J., 2008. Endosomal sorting and signalling: an emerging role for sorting nexins. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 9, 574–582.
- Cullen, P.J., Korswagen, H.C., 2012. Sorting nexins provide diversity for retromer-dependent trafficking events. Nat. Cell Biol. 14, 29–37.
- Damen, E., Krieger, E., Nielsen, J.E., Eygensteyn, J., van Leeuwen, J.E., 2006. The human Vps29 retromer component is a metallo-phosphoesterase for a cation-independent mannose 6-phosphate receptor substrate peptide. Biochem. J. 398, 399–409.
- Del Nery, E., Miserey-Lenkei, S., Falguieres, T., Nizak, C., Johannes, L., Perez, F., Goud, B., 2006. Rab6A and Rab6A'GTPases play non-overlapping roles in membrane trafficking. Traffic 7, 394–407.
- Dell'Angelica, E.C., 2009. AP-3-dependent trafficking and disease: the first decade. Curr. Opin. Cell Biol. 21, 552–559.
- Dell'Angelica, E.C., Mullins, C., Bonifacino, J.S., 1999. AP-4, a novel protein complex related to clathrin adaptors. J. Biol. Chem. 274, 7278–7285.
- Delprato, A., Lambright, D.G., 2007. Structural basis for Rab GTPase activation by VPS9 domain exchange factors. Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol. 14, 406–412.
- Delprato, A., Merithew, E., Lambright, D.G., 2004. Structure, exchange determinants, and family-wide rab specificity of the tandem helical bundle and Vps9 domains of Rabex-5. Cell 118, 607–617.
- Derby, M.C., Lieu, Z.Z., Brown, D., Stow, J.L., Goud, B., Gleeson, P.A., 2007. The trans-Golgi network golgin, GCC185, is required for endosome-to-Golgi transport and maintenance of Golgi structure. Traffic 8, 758–773.
- Derivery, E., Sousa, C., Gautier, J.J., Lombard, B., Loew, D., Gautreau, A., 2009. The Arp2/ 3 activator WASH controls the fission of endosomes through a large multiprotein complex. Dev. Cell 17, 712–723.
- Devos, D., Dokudovskaya, S., Alber, F., Williams, R., Chait, B.T., Sali, A., Rout, M.P., 2004. Components of coated vesicles and nuclear pore complexes share a common molecular architecture. PLoS Biol. 2, e380.
- Duex, J.E., Tang, F., Weisman, L.S., 2006. The Vac14p-Fig4p complex acts independently of Vac7p and couples PI3,5P2 synthesis and turnover. J. Cell Biol. 172, 693–704.
- Dumas, J.J., Merithew, E., Sudharshan, E., Rajamani, D., Hayes, S., Lawe, D., Corvera, S., Lambright, D.G., 2001. Multivalent endosome targeting by homodimeric EEA1. Mol. Cell 8, 947–958.
- Eathiraj, S., Pan, X., Ritacco, C., Lambright, D.G., 2005. Structural basis of family-wide Rab GTPase recognition by rabenosyn-5. Nature 436, 415–419.
- Edwards, M., Zwolak, A., Schafer, D.A., Sept, D., Dominguez, R., Cooper, J.A., 2014. Capping protein regulators fine-tune actin assembly dynamics. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 15, 677–689.
- Field, M.C., Sali, A., Rout, M.P., 2011. Evolution: on a bender–BARs, ESCRTs, COPs, and finally getting your coat. J. Cell Biol. 193, 963–972.
- Finsel, I., Ragaz, C., Hoffmann, C., Harrison, C.F., Weber, S., van Rahden, V.A., Johannes, L., Hilbi, H., 2013. The Legionella effector RidL inhibits retrograde trafficking to promote intracellular replication. Cell Host Microbe 14, 38–50.
- Fjorback, A.W., Seaman, M., Gustafsen, C., Mehmedbasic, A., Gokool, S., Wu, C., Militz, D., Schmidt, V., Madsen, P., Nyengaard, J.R., Willnow, T.E., Christensen, E.I., Mobley, W.B., Nykjaer, A., Andersen, O.M., 2012. Retromer binds the FANSHY sorting motif in SorLA to regulate amyloid precursor protein sorting and processing. J. Neurosci. 32, 1467–1480.
- Folsch, H., Ohno, H., Bonifacino, J.S., Mellman, I., 1999. A novel clathrin adaptor complex mediates basolateral targeting in polarized epithelial cells. Cell 99, 189–198.

- Fotso, P., Koryakina, Y., Pavliv, O., Tsiomenko, A.B., Lupashin, V.V., 2005. Cog1p plays a central role in the organization of the yeast conserved oligomeric Golgi complex. J. Biol. Chem. 280, 27613–27623.
- Fukuda, M., Kanno, E., Ishibashi, K., Itoh, T., 2008. Large scale screening for novel rab effectors reveals unexpected broad Rab binding specificity. Mol. Cell. Proteomics 7, 1031–1042.
- Gallon, M., Clairfeuille, T., Steinberg, F., Mas, C., Ghai, R., Sessions, R.B., Teasdale, R.D., Collins, B.M., Cullen, P.J., 2014. A unique PDZ domain and arrestin-like fold interaction reveals mechanistic details of endocytic recycling by SNX27-retromer. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 111, E3604–E3613.
- Gan, Y., McGraw, T.E., Rodriguez-Boulan, E., 2002. The epithelial-specific adaptor AP1B mediates post-endocytic recycling to the basolateral membrane. Nat. Cell Biol. 4, 605–609.
- Ganley, I.G., Espinosa, E., Pfeffer, S.R., 2008. A syntaxin 10-SNARE complex distinguishes two distinct transport routes from endosomes to the trans-Golgi in human cells. J. Cell Biol. 180, 159–172.
- Gary, J.D., Sato, T.K., Stefan, C.J., Bonangelino, C.J., Weisman, L.S., Emr, S.D., 2002. Regulation of Fab1 phosphatidylinositol 3-phosphate 5-kinase pathway by Vac7 protein and Fig4, a polyphosphoinositide phosphatase family member. Mol. Biol. Cell 13, 1238–1251.
- Gary, J.D., Wurmser, A.E., Bonangelino, C.J., Weisman, L.S., Emr, S.D., 1998. Fab1p is essential for PtdIns(3)P 5-kinase activity and the maintenance of vacuolar size and membrane homeostasis. J. Cell Biol. 143, 65–79.
- Ghai, R., Bugarcic, A., Liu, H., Norwood, S.J., Skeldal, S., Coulson, E.J., Li, S.S., Teasdale, R.D., Collins, B.M., 2013. Structural basis for endosomal trafficking of diverse transmembrane cargos by PX-FERM proteins. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 110, E643–E652.
- Gillingham, A.K., Sinka, R., Torres, I.L., Lilley, K.S., Munro, S., 2014. Toward a comprehensive map of the effectors of rab GTPases. Dev. Cell 31, 358–373.
- Glebov, O.O., Bright, N.A., Nichols, B.J., 2006. Flotillin-1 defines a clathrin-independent endocytic pathway in mammalian cells. Nat. Cell Biol. 8, 46–54.
- Gokool, S., Tattersall, D., Reddy, J.V., Seaman, M.N., 2007a. Identification of a conserved motif required for Vps35p/Vps26p interaction and assembly of the retromer complex. Biochem. J. 408, 287–295.
- Gokool, S., Tattersall, D., Seaman, M.N., 2007b. EHD1 interacts with retromer to stabilize SNX1 tubules and facilitate endosome-to-Golgi retrieval. Traffic 8, 1873–1886.
- Gomez, T.S., Billadeau, D.D., 2009. A FAM21-containing WASH complex regulates retromer-dependent sorting. Dev. Cell 17, 699–711.
- Griffin, C.T., Trejo, J., Magnuson, T., 2005. Genetic evidence for a mammalian retromer complex containing sorting nexins 1 and 2. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 102, 15173–15177.
- Groppelli, E., Len, A.C., Granger, L.A., Jolly, C., 2014. Retromer regulates HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein trafficking and incorporation into virions. PLoS Pathog. 10, e1004518.
- Guo, X., Mattera, R., Ren, X., Chen, Y., Retamal, C., Gonzalez, A., Bonifacino, J.S., 2013. The adaptor protein–1 mu1B subunit expands the repertoire of basolateral sorting signal recognition in epithelial cells. Dev. Cell 27, 353–366.
- Habermann, B., 2004. The BAR-domain family of proteins: a case of bending and binding? EMBO Rep. 5, 250–255.
- Haft, C.R., de la Luz Sierra, M., Bafford, R., Lesniak, M.A., Barr, V.A., Taylor, S.I., 2000. Human orthologs of yeast vacuolar protein sorting proteins Vps26, 29, and 35: assembly into multimeric complexes. Mol. Biol. Cell 11, 4105–4116.
- Harbour, M.E., Breusegem, S.Y., Antrobus, R., Freeman, C., Reid, E., Seaman, M.N., 2010. The cargo-selective retromer complex is a recruiting hub for protein complexes that regulate endosomal tubule dynamics. J. Cell Sci. 123, 3703–3717.

- Harbour, M.E., Breusegem, S.Y., Seaman, M.N., 2012. Recruitment of the endosomal WASH complex is mediated by the extended 'tail' of Fam21 binding to the retromer protein Vps35. Biochem. J. 442, 209–220.
- Harterink, M., Port, F., Lorenowicz, M.J., McGough, I.J., Silhankova, M., Betist, M.C., van Weering, J.R., van Heesbeen, R.G., Middelkoop, T.C., Basler, K., Cullen, P.J., Korswagen, H.C., 2011. A SNX3-dependent retromer pathway mediates retrograde transport of the Wnt sorting receptor Wntless and is required for Wnt secretion. Nat. Cell Biol. 13, 914–923.
- Helfer, E., Harbour, M.E., Henriot, V., Lakisic, G., Sousa-Blin, C., Volceanov, L., Seaman, M.N., Gautreau, A., 2013. Endosomal recruitment of the WASH complex: active sequences and mutations impairing interaction with the retromer. Biol. Cell 105, 191–207.
- Hernandez-Valladares, M., Kim, T., Kannan, B., Tung, A., Aguda, A.H., Larsson, M., Cooper, J.A., Robinson, R.C., 2010. Structural characterization of a capping protein interaction motif defines a family of actin filament regulators. Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol. 17, 497–503.
- Hesketh, G.G., Perez-Dorado, I., Jackson, L.P., Wartosch, L., Schafer, I.B., Gray, S.R., McCoy, A.J., Zeldin, O.B., Garman, E.F., Harbour, M.E., Evans, P.R., Seaman, M.N., Luzio, J.P., Owen, D.J., 2014. VARP is recruited on to endosomes by direct interaction with retromer, where together they function in export to the cell surface. Dev. Cell 29, 591–606.
- Hettema, E.H., Lewis, M.J., Black, M.W., Pelham, H.R., 2003. Retromer and the sorting nexins Snx4/41/42 mediate distinct retrieval pathways from yeast endosomes. EMBO J. 22, 548–557.
- Hierro, A., Rojas, A.L., Rojas, R., Murthy, N., Effantin, G., Kajava, A.V., Steven, A.C., Bonifacino, J.S., Hurley, J.H., 2007. Functional architecture of the retromer cargorecognition complex. Nature 449, 1063–1067.
- Hiroaki, H., Ago, T., Ito, T., Sumimoto, H., Kohda, D., 2001. Solution structure of the PX domain, a target of the SH3 domain. Nat. Struct. Biol. 8, 526–530.
- Hirst, J., Barlow, L.D., Francisco, G.C., Sahlender, D.A., Seaman, M.N., Dacks, J.B., Robinson, M.S., 2011. The fifth adaptor protein complex. PLoS Biol. 9, e1001170.
- Hirst, J., Bright, N.A., Rous, B., Robinson, M.S., 1999. Characterization of a fourth adaptorrelated protein complex. Mol. Biol. Cell 10, 2787–2802.
- Hirst, J., Motley, A., Harasaki, K., Peak Chew, S.Y., Robinson, M.S., 2003. EpsinR: an ENTH domain-containing protein that interacts with AP-1. Mol. Biol. Cell 14, 625–641.
- Hong, Z., Yang, Y., Zhang, C., Niu, Y., Li, K., Zhao, X., Liu, J.J., 2009. The retromer component SNX6 interacts with dynactin p150(Glued) and mediates endosome-to-TGN transport. Cell Res. 19, 1334–1349.
- Horazdovsky, B.F., Davies, B.A., Seaman, M.N., McLaughlin, S.A., Yoon, S., Emr, S.D., 1997. A sorting nexin-1 homologue, Vps5p, forms a complex with Vps17p and is required for recycling the vacuolar protein-sorting receptor. Mol. Biol. Cell 8, 1529–1541.
- Horiuchi, H., Lippe, R., McBride, H.M., Rubino, M., Woodman, P., Stenmark, H., Rybin, V., Wilm, M., Ashman, K., Mann, M., Zerial, M., 1997. A novel Rab5 GDP/GTP exchange factor complexed to Rabaptin-5 links nucleotide exchange to effector recruitment and function. Cell 90, 1149–1159.
- Hunt, S.D., Townley, A.K., Danson, C.M., Cullen, P.J., Stephens, D.J., 2013. Microtubule motors mediate endosomal sorting by maintaining functional domain organization. J. Cell Sci. 126, 2493–2501.
- Huotari, J., Helenius, A., 2011. Endosome maturation. EMBO J. 30, 3481-3500.
- Hurley, J.H., Emr, S.D., 2006. The ESCRT complexes: structure and mechanism of a membrane-trafficking network. Annu. Rev. Biophys. Biomol. Struct. 35, 277–298.

- Ishida, Y., Nayak, S., Mindell, J.A., Grabe, M., 2013. A model of lysosomal pH regulation. J. Gen. Physiol. 141, 705–720.
- Jackson, C.L., 2003. Membrane traffic: Arl GTPases get a GRIP on the Golgi. Curr. Biol. 13, R174–R176.
- Jackson, L.P., Kelly, B.T., McCoy, A.J., Gaffry, T., James, L.C., Collins, B.M., Honing, S., Evans, P.R., Owen, D.J., 2010. A large-scale conformational change couples membrane recruitment to cargo binding in the AP2 clathrin adaptor complex. Cell 141, 1220–1229.
- Jaillais, Y., Santambrogio, M., Rozier, F., Fobis-Loisy, I., Miege, C., Gaude, T., 2007. The retromer protein VPS29 links cell polarity and organ initiation in plants. Cell 130, 1057–1070.
- Jakobsson, J., Ackermann, F., Andersson, F., Larhammar, D., Low, P., Brodin, L., 2011. Regulation of synaptic vesicle budding and dynamin function by an EHD ATPase. J. Neurosci. 31, 13972–13980.
- Jia, D., Gomez, T.S., Billadeau, D.D., Rosen, M.K., 2012. Multiple repeat elements within the FAM21 tail link the WASH actin regulatory complex to the retromer. Mol. Biol. Cell 23, 2352–2361.
- Jia, D., Gomez, T.S., Metlagel, Z., Umetani, J., Otwinowski, Z., Rosen, M.K., Billadeau, D.D., 2010. WASH and WAVE actin regulators of the Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome protein (WASP) family are controlled by analogous structurally related complexes. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 107, 10442–10447.
- Jing, J., Junutula, J.R., Wu, C., Burden, J., Matern, H., Peden, A.A., Prekeris, R., 2010. FIP1/RCP binding to Golgin-97 regulates retrograde transport from recycling endosomes to the trans-Golgi network. Mol. Biol. Cell 21, 3041–3053.
- Jordens, I., Fernandez-Borja, M., Marsman, M., Dusseljee, S., Janssen, L., Calafat, J., Janssen, H., Wubbolts, R., Neefjes, J., 2001. The Rab7 effector protein RILP controls lysosomal transport by inducing the recruitment of dynein-dynactin motors. Curr. Biol. 11, 1680–1685.
- Joubert, L., Hanson, B., Barthet, G., Sebben, M., Claeysen, S., Hong, W., Marin, P., Dumuis, A., Bockaert, J., 2004. New sorting nexin (SNX27) and NHERF specifically interact with the 5-HT4a receptor splice variant: roles in receptor targeting. J. Cell Sci. 117, 5367–5379.
- Kang, D.S., Tian, X., Benovic, J.L., 2014. Role of beta-arrestins and arrestin domaincontaining proteins in G protein-coupled receptor trafficking. Curr. Opin. Cell Biol. 27, 63–71.
- Katzmann, D.J., Babst, M., Emr, S.D., 2001. Ubiquitin-dependent sorting into the multivesicular body pathway requires the function of a conserved endosomal protein sorting complex, ESCRT-I. Cell 106, 145–155.
- Kelly, B.T., McCoy, A.J., Spate, K., Miller, S.E., Evans, P.R., Honing, S., Owen, D.J., 2008. A structural explanation for the binding of endocytic dileucine motifs by the AP2 complex. Nature 456, 976–979.
- Kim, Y.G., Raunser, S., Munger, C., Wagner, J., Song, Y.L., Cygler, M., Walz, T., Oh, B.H., Sacher, M., 2006. The architecture of the multisubunit TRAPP I complex suggests a model for vesicle tethering. Cell 127, 817–830.
- Kinchen, J.M., Ravichandran, K.S., 2010. Identification of two evolutionarily conserved genes regulating processing of engulfed apoptotic cells. Nature 464, 778–782.
- Kingston, D., Chang, H., Ensser, A., Lee, H.R., Lee, J., Lee, S.H., Jung, J.U., Cho, N.H., 2011. Inhibition of retromer activity by herpesvirus saimiri tip leads to CD4 downregulation and efficient T cell transformation. J. Virol. 85, 10627–10638.
- Kjer-Nielsen, L., Teasdale, R.D., van Vliet, C., Gleeson, P.A., 1999. A novel Golgilocalisation domain shared by a class of coiled-coil peripheral membrane proteins. Curr. Biol. 9, 385–388.

- Koumandou, V.L., Klute, M.J., Herman, E.K., Nunez-Miguel, R., Dacks, J.B., Field, M.C., 2011. Evolutionary reconstruction of the retromer complex and its function in *Trypanosoma brucei*. J. Cell Sci. 124, 1496–1509.
- Kudlyk, T., Willett, R., Pokrovskaya, I.D., Lupashin, V., 2013. COG6 interacts with a subset of the Golgi SNAREs and is important for the Golgi complex integrity. Traffic 14, 194–204.
- Lata, S., Schoehn, G., Jain, A., Pires, R., Piehler, J., Gottlinger, H.G., Weissenhorn, W., 2008. Helical structures of ESCRT-III are disassembled by VPS4. Science 321, 1354–1357.
- Lauffer, B.E., Melero, C., Temkin, P., Lei, C., Hong, W., Kortemme, T., von Zastrow, M., 2010. SNX27 mediates PDZ-directed sorting from endosomes to the plasma membrane. J. Cell Biol. 190, 565–574.
- Laufman, O., Hong, W., Lev, S., 2011. The COG complex interacts directly with Syntaxin 6 and positively regulates endosome-to-TGN retrograde transport. J. Cell Biol. 194, 459–472.
- Laufman, O., Hong, W., Lev, S., 2013. The COG complex interacts with multiple Golgi SNAREs and enhances fusogenic assembly of SNARE complexes. J. Cell Sci. 126, 1506–1516.
- Laufman, O., Kedan, A., Hong, W., Lev, S., 2009. Direct interaction between the COG complex and the SM protein, Sly1, is required for Golgi SNARE pairing. EMBO J. 28, 2006–2017.
- Li, B., Warner, J.R., 1996. Mutation of the Rab6 homologue of Saccharomyces cerevisiae, YPT6, inhibits both early Golgi function and ribosome biosynthesis. J. Biol. Chem. 271, 16813–16819.
- Li, J., Peters, P.J., Bai, M., Dai, J., Bos, E., Kirchhausen, T., Kandror, K.V., Hsu, V.W., 2007. An ACAP1-containing clathrin coat complex for endocytic recycling. J. Cell Biol. 178, 453–464.
- Lieu, Z.Z., Derby, M.C., Teasdale, R.D., Hart, C., Gunn, P., Gleeson, P.A., 2007. The golgin GCC88 is required for efficient retrograde transport of cargo from the early endosomes to the trans-Golgi network. Mol. Biol. Cell 18, 4979–4991.
- Lieu, Z.Z., Gleeson, P.A., 2010. Identification of different itineraries and retromer components for endosome-to-Golgi transport of TGN38 and Shiga toxin. Eur. J. Cell Biol. 89, 379–393.
- Liewen, H., Meinhold-Heerlein, I., Oliveira, V., Schwarzenbacher, R., Luo, G., Wadle, A., Jung, M., Pfreundschuh, M., Stenner-Liewen, F., 2005. Characterization of the human GARP (Golgi associated retrograde protein) complex. Exp. Cell Res. 306, 24–34.
- Lipovsky, A., Popa, A., Pimienta, G., Wyler, M., Bhan, A., Kuruvilla, L., Guie, M.A., Poffenberger, A.C., Nelson, C.D., Atwood, W.J., DiMaio, D., 2013. Genome-wide siRNA screen identifies the retromer as a cellular entry factor for human papillomavirus. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 110, 7452–7457.
- Liu, T.T., Gomez, T.S., Sackey, B.K., Billadeau, D.D., Burd, C.G., 2012. Rab GTPase regulation of retromer-mediated cargo export during endosome maturation. Mol. Biol. Cell 23, 2505–2515.
- Lowe, M., 2005. Structure and function of the Lowe syndrome protein OCRL1. Traffic 6, 711–719.
- Lowe, S.L., Wong, S.H., Hong, W., 1996. The mammalian ARF-like protein 1 (Arl1) is associated with the Golgi complex. J. Cell Sci. 109 (Pt 1), 209–220.
- Lu, L., Horstmann, H., Ng, C., Hong, W., 2001. Regulation of Golgi structure and function by ARF-like protein 1 (Arl1). J. Cell Sci. 114, 4543–4555.
- Lu, L., Tai, G., Hong, W., 2004. Autoantigen Golgin-97, an effector of Arl1 GTPase, participates in traffic from the endosome to the trans-golgi network. Mol. Biol. Cell 15, 4426–4443.

- Lunn, M.L., Nassirpour, R., Arrabit, C., Tan, J., McLeod, I., Arias, C.M., Sawchenko, P.E., Yates 3rd, J.R., Slesinger, P.A., 2007. A unique sorting nexin regulates trafficking of potassium channels via a PDZ domain interaction. Nat. Neurosci. 10, 1249–1259.
- Lynch-Day, M.A., Bhandari, D., Menon, S., Huang, J., Cai, H., Bartholomew, C.R., Brumell, J.H., Ferro-Novick, S., Klionsky, D.J., 2010. Trs85 directs a Ypt1 GEF, TRAPPIII, to the phagophore to promote autophagy. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 107, 7811–7816.
- Mallard, F., Antony, C., Tenza, D., Salamero, J., Goud, B., Johannes, L., 1998. Direct pathway from early/recycling endosomes to the Golgi apparatus revealed through the study of shiga toxin B-fragment transport. J. Cell Biol. 143, 973–990.
- Mallard, F., Tang, B.L., Galli, T., Tenza, D., Saint-Pol, A., Yue, X., Antony, C., Hong, W., Goud, B., Johannes, L., 2002. Early/recycling endosomes-to-TGN transport involves two SNARE complexes and a Rab6 isoform. J. Cell Biol. 156, 653–664.
- Matter, K., Hunziker, W., Mellman, I., 1992. Basolateral sorting of LDL receptor in MDCK cells: the cytoplasmic domain contains two tyrosine-dependent targeting determinants. Cell 71, 741–753.
- Mattera, R., Boehm, M., Chaudhuri, R., Prabhu, Y., Bonifacino, J.S., 2011. Conservation and diversification of dileucine signal recognition by adaptor protein (AP) complex variants. J. Biol. Chem. 286, 2022–2030.
- Mattera, R., Bonifacino, J.S., 2008. Ubiquitin binding and conjugation regulate the recruitment of Rabex-5 to early endosomes. EMBO J. 27, 2484–2494.
- McCartney, A.J., Zhang, Y., Weisman, L.S., 2014. Phosphatidylinositol 3,5-bisphosphate: low abundance, high significance. BioEssays 36, 52–64.
- McDonough, J.A., Newton, H.J., Klum, S., Swiss, R., Agaisse, H., Roy, C.R., 2013. Host pathways important for *Coxiella burnetii* infection revealed by genome-wide RNA interference screening. mBio 4, e00606–00612.
- McGough, I.J., Cullen, P.J., 2013. Clathrin is not required for SNX-BAR-retromer-mediated carrier formation. J. Cell Sci. 126, 45–52.
- Medigeshi, G.R., Schu, P., 2003. Characterization of the in vitro retrograde transport of MPR46. Traffic 4, 802–811.
- Miller, V.J., Ungar, D., 2012. Re'COG'nition at the Golgi. Traffic 13, 891-897.
- Mills, I.G., Jones, A.T., Clague, M.J., 1998. Involvement of the endosomal autoantigen EEA1 in homotypic fusion of early endosomes. Curr. Biol. 8, 881–884.
- Mills, I.G., Praefcke, G.J., Vallis, Y., Peter, B.J., Olesen, L.E., Gallop, J.L., Butler, P.J., Evans, P.R., McMahon, H.T., 2003. EpsinR: an AP1/clathrin interacting protein involved in vesicle trafficking. J. Cell Biol. 160, 213–222.
- Mindell, J.A., 2012. Lysosomal acidification mechanisms. Annu. Rev. Physiol. 74, 69-86.
- Misra, S., Hurley, J.H., 1999. Crystal structure of a phosphatidylinositol 3-phosphate-specific membrane-targeting motif, the FYVE domain of Vps27p. Cell 97, 657–666.
- Mizuno, E., Kawahata, K., Kato, M., Kitamura, N., Komada, M., 2003. STAM proteins bind ubiquitinated proteins on the early endosome via the VHS domain and ubiquitin-interacting motif. Mol. Biol. Cell 14, 3675–3689.
- Monier, S., Jollivet, F., Janoueix-Lerosey, I., Johannes, L., Goud, B., 2002. Characterization of novel Rab6-interacting proteins involved in endosome-to-TGN transport. Traffic 3, 289–297.
- Munro, S., Nichols, B.J., 1999. The GRIP domain a novel Golgi-targeting domain found in several coiled-coil proteins. Curr. Biol. 9, 377–380.
- Naslavsky, N., Caplan, S., 2011. EHD proteins: key conductors of endocytic transport. Trends Cell Biol. 21, 122–131.
- Nielsen, M.S., Gustafsen, C., Madsen, P., Nyengaard, J.R., Hermey, G., Bakke, O., Mari, M., Schu, P., Pohlmann, R., Dennes, A., Petersen, C.M., 2007. Sorting by the cytoplasmic domain of the amyloid precursor protein binding receptor SorLA. Mol. Cell Biol. 27, 6842–6851.

- Nordmann, M., Cabrera, M., Perz, A., Brocker, C., Ostrowicz, C., Engelbrecht-Vandre, S., Ungermann, C., 2010. The Mon1-Ccz1 complex is the GEF of the late endosomal Rab7 homolog Ypt7. Curr. Biol. 20, 1654–1659.
- Nothwehr, S.F., Bruinsma, P., Strawn, L.A., 1999. Distinct domains within Vps35p mediate the retrieval of two different cargo proteins from the yeast prevacuolar/endosomal compartment. Mol. Biol. Cell 10, 875–890.
- Nothwehr, S.F., Ha, S.A., Bruinsma, P., 2000. Sorting of yeast membrane proteins into an endosome-to-Golgi pathway involves direct interaction of their cytosolic domains with Vps35p. J. Cell Biol. 151, 297–310.
- Odorizzi, G., Trowbridge, I.S., 1997. Structural requirements for basolateral sorting of the human transferrin receptor in the biosynthetic and endocytic pathways of Madin–Darby canine kidney cells. J. Cell Biol. 137, 1255–1264.
- Ohno, H., Tomemori, T., Nakatsu, F., Okazaki, Y., Aguilar, R.C., Foelsch, H., Mellman, I., Saito, T., Shirasawa, T., Bonifacino, J.S., 1999. Mu1B, a novel adaptor medium chain expressed in polarized epithelial cells. FEBS Lett. 449, 215–220.
- Oliviusson, P., Heinzerling, O., Hillmer, S., Hinz, G., Tse, Y.C., Jiang, L., Robinson, D.G., 2006. Plant retromer, localized to the prevacuolar compartment and microvesicles in Arabidopsis, may interact with vacuolar sorting receptors. Plant Cell 18, 1239–1252.
- Otto, G.P., Nichols, B.J., 2011. The roles of flotillin microdomains-endocytosis and beyond. J. Cell Sci. 124, 3933-3940.
- Pang, X., Fan, J., Zhang, Y., Zhang, K., Gao, B., Ma, J., Li, J., Deng, Y., Zhou, Q., Egelman, E.H., Hsu, V.W., Sun, F., 2014. A PH domain in ACAP1 possesses key features of the BAR domain in promoting membrane curvature. Dev. Cell 31, 73–86.
- Panic, B., Perisic, O., Veprintsev, D.B., Williams, R.L., Munro, S., 2003a. Structural basis for Arl1-dependent targeting of homodimeric GRIP domains to the Golgi apparatus. Mol. Cell 12, 863–874.
- Panic, B., Whyte, J.R., Munro, S., 2003b. The ARF-like GTPases Arl1p and Arl3p act in a pathway that interacts with vesicle-tethering factors at the Golgi apparatus. Curr. Biol. 13, 405–410.
- Park, S.Y., Guo, X., 2014. Adaptor protein complexes and intracellular transport. Biosci. Rep. 34.
- Peplowska, K., Markgraf, D.F., Ostrowicz, C.W., Bange, G., Ungermann, C., 2007. The CORVET tethering complex interacts with the yeast Rab5 homolog Vps21 and is involved in endo-lysosomal biogenesis. Dev. Cell 12, 739–750.
- Peralta, E.R., Martin, B.C., Edinger, A.L., 2010. Differential effects of TBC1D15 and mammalian Vps39 on Rab7 activation state, lysosomal morphology, and growth factor dependence. J. Biol. Chem. 285, 16814–16821.
- Perez-Victoria, F.J., Bonifacino, J.S., 2009. Dual roles of the mammalian GARP complex in tethering and SNARE complex assembly at the trans-golgi network. Mol. Cell. Biol. 29, 5251–5263.
- Perez-Victoria, F.J., Mardones, G.A., Bonifacino, J.S., 2008. Requirement of the human GARP complex for mannose 6-phosphate-receptor-dependent sorting of cathepsin D to lysosomes. Mol. Biol. Cell 19, 2350–2362.
- Perez-Victoria, F.J., Schindler, C., Magadan, J.G., Mardones, G.A., Delevoye, C., Romao, M., Raposo, G., Bonifacino, J.S., 2010. Ang2/fat-free is a conserved subunit of the Golgi-associated retrograde protein complex. Mol. Biol. Cell 21, 3386–3395.
- Peter, B.J., Kent, H.M., Mills, I.G., Vallis, Y., Butler, P.J., Evans, P.R., McMahon, H.T., 2004. BAR domains as sensors of membrane curvature: the amphiphysin BAR structure. Science 303, 495–499.
- Pfeffer, S.R., 2009. Multiple routes of protein transport from endosomes to the trans Golgi network. FEBS Lett. 583, 3811–3816.

- Piotrowski, J.T., Gomez, T.S., Schoon, R.A., Mangalam, A.K., Billadeau, D.D., 2013. WASH knockout T cells demonstrate defective receptor trafficking, proliferation, and effector function. Mol. Cell. Biol. 33, 958–973.
- Plutner, H., Schwaninger, R., Pind, S., Balch, W.E., 1990. Synthetic peptides of the Rab effector domain inhibit vesicular transport through the secretory pathway. EMBO J. 9, 2375–2383.
- Pocha, S.M., Wassmer, T., Niehage, C., Hoflack, B., Knust, E., 2011. Retromer controls epithelial cell polarity by trafficking the apical determinant Crumbs. Curr. Biol. 21, 1111–1117.
- Pollard, T.D., 2007. Regulation of actin filament assembly by Arp2/3 complex and formins. Annu. Rev. Biophys. Biomol. Struct. 36, 451–477.
- Ponting, C.P., 1996. Novel domains in NADPH oxidase subunits, sorting nexins, and PtdIns 3-kinases: binding partners of SH3 domains? Protein Sci. 5, 2353–2357.
- Popoff, V., Mardones, G.A., Bai, S.K., Chambon, V., Tenza, D., Burgos, P.V., Shi, A., Benaroch, P., Urbe, S., Lamaze, C., Grant, B.D., Raposo, G., Johannes, L., 2009. Analysis of articulation between clathrin and retromer in retrograde sorting on early endosomes. Traffic 10, 1868–1880.
- Popoff, V., Mardones, G.A., Tenza, D., Rojas, R., Lamaze, C., Bonifacino, J.S., Raposo, G., Johannes, L., 2007. The retromer complex and clathrin define an early endosomal retrograde exit site. J. Cell Sci. 120, 2022–2031.
- Poteryaev, D., Datta, S., Ackema, K., Zerial, M., Spang, A., 2010. Identification of the switch in early-to-late endosome transition. Cell 141, 497–508.
- Price, A., Seals, D., Wickner, W., Ungermann, C., 2000. The docking stage of yeast vacuole fusion requires the transfer of proteins from a cis-SNARE complex to a Rab/Ypt protein. J. Cell Biol. 148, 1231–1238.
- Pust, S., Dyve, A.B., Torgersen, M.L., van Deurs, B., Sandvig, K., 2010. Interplay between toxin transport and flotillin localization. PloS One 5, e8844.
- Pylypenko, O., Lundmark, R., Rasmuson, E., Carlsson, S.R., Rak, A., 2007. The PX-BAR membrane-remodeling unit of sorting nexin 9. EMBO J. 26, 4788–4800.
- Raiborg, C., Bache, K.G., Gillooly, D.J., Madshus, I.H., Stang, E., Stenmark, H., 2002. Hrs sorts ubiquitinated proteins into clathrin-coated microdomains of early endosomes. Nat. Cell Biol. 4, 394–398.
- Raiborg, C., Bache, K.G., Mehlum, A., Stang, E., Stenmark, H., 2001a. Hrs recruits clathrin to early endosomes. EMBO J. 20, 5008–5021.
- Raiborg, C., Bremnes, B., Mehlum, A., Gillooly, D.J., D'Arrigo, A., Stang, E., Stenmark, H., 2001b. FYVE and coiled-coil domains determine the specific localisation of Hrs to early endosomes. J. Cell Sci. 114, 2255–2263.
- Raiborg, C., Wesche, J., Malerod, L., Stenmark, H., 2006. Flat clathrin coats on endosomes mediate degradative protein sorting by scaffolding Hrs in dynamic microdomains. J. Cell Sci. 119, 2414–2424.
- Reddy, J.V., Burguete, A.S., Sridevi, K., Ganley, I.G., Nottingham, R.M., Pfeffer, S.R., 2006. A functional role for the GCC185 golgin in mannose 6-phosphate receptor recycling. Mol. Biol. Cell 17, 4353–4363.
- Restrepo, R., Zhao, X., Peter, H., Zhang, B.Y., Arvan, P., Nothwehr, S.F., 2007. Structural features of vps35p involved in interaction with other subunits of the retromer complex. Traffic 8, 1841–1853.
- Rink, J., Ghigo, E., Kalaidzidis, Y., Zerial, M., 2005. Rab conversion as a mechanism of progression from early to late endosomes. Cell 122, 735–749.
- Rojas, R., Kametaka, S., Haft, C.R., Bonifacino, J.S., 2007. Interchangeable but essential functions of SNX1 and SNX2 in the association of retromer with endosomes and the trafficking of mannose 6-phosphate receptors. Mol. Cell. Biol. 27, 1112–1124.

- Rojas, R., van Vlijmen, T., Mardones, G.A., Prabhu, Y., Rojas, A.L., Mohammed, S., Heck, A.J., Raposo, G., van der Sluijs, P., Bonifacino, J.S., 2008. Regulation of retromer recruitment to endosomes by sequential action of Rab5 and Rab7. J. Cell Biol. 183, 513–526.
- Sacher, M., Barrowman, J., Schieltz, D., Yates 3rd, J.R., Ferro-Novick, S., 2000. Identification and characterization of five new subunits of TRAPP. Eur. J. Cell Biol. 79, 71–80.
- Sacher, M., Barrowman, J., Wang, W., Horecka, J., Zhang, Y., Pypaert, M., Ferro-Novick, S., 2001. TRAPP I implicated in the specificity of tethering in ER-to-Golgi transport. Mol. Cell 7, 433–442.
- Sacher, M., Jiang, Y., Barrowman, J., Scarpa, A., Burston, J., Zhang, L., Schieltz, D., Yates 3rd, J.R., Abeliovich, H., Ferro-Novick, S., 1998. TRAPP, a highly conserved novel complex on the cis-Golgi that mediates vesicle docking and fusion. EMBO J. 17, 2494–2503.
- Sacher, M., Kim, Y.G., Lavie, A., Oh, B.H., Segev, N., 2008. The TRAPP complex: insights into its architecture and function. Traffic 9, 2032–2042.
- Saint-Pol, A., Yelamos, B., Amessou, M., Mills, I.G., Dugast, M., Tenza, D., Schu, P., Antony, C., McMahon, H.T., Lamaze, C., Johannes, L., 2004. Clathrin adaptor epsinR is required for retrograde sorting on early endosomal membranes. Dev. Cell 6, 525–538.
- Schmitt, H.D., 2010. Dsl1p/Zw10: common mechanisms behind tethering vesicles and microtubules. Trends Cell Biol. 20, 257–268.
- Schmitt, H.D., Wagner, P., Pfaff, E., Gallwitz, D., 1986. The ras-related YPT1 gene product in yeast: a GTP-binding protein that might be involved in microtubule organization. Cell 47, 401–412.
- Scrivens, P.J., Noueihed, B., Shahrzad, N., Hul, S., Brunet, S., Sacher, M., 2011. C4orf41 and TTC-15 are mammalian TRAPP components with a role at an early stage in ER-to-Golgi trafficking. Mol. Biol. Cell 22, 2083–2093.
- Seaman, M.N., 2004. Cargo-selective endosomal sorting for retrieval to the Golgi requires retromer. J. Cell Biol. 165, 111–122.
- Seaman, M.N., 2007. Identification of a novel conserved sorting motif required for retromermediated endosome-to-TGN retrieval. J. Cell Sci. 120, 2378–2389.
- Seaman, M.N., 2012. The retromer complex endosomal protein recycling and beyond. J. Cell Sci. 125, 4693–4702.
- Seaman, M.N., Harbour, M.E., Tattersall, D., Read, E., Bright, N., 2009. Membrane recruitment of the cargo-selective retromer subcomplex is catalysed by the small GTPase Rab7 and inhibited by the Rab-GAP TBC1D5. J. Cell Sci. 122, 2371–2382.
- Seaman, M.N., McCaffery, J.M., Emr, S.D., 1998. A membrane coat complex essential for endosome-to-Golgi retrograde transport in yeast. J. Cell Biol. 142, 665–681.
- Seaman, M.N., Williams, H.P., 2002. Identification of the functional domains of yeast sorting nexins Vps5p and Vps17p. Mol. Biol. Cell 13, 2826–2840.
- Sen, A., Madhivanan, K., Mukherjee, D., Aguilar, R.C., 2012. The epsin protein family: coordinators of endocytosis and signaling. Biomol. Concepts 3, 117–126.
- Setty, S.R., Shin, M.E., Yoshino, A., Marks, M.S., Burd, C.G., 2003. Golgi recruitment of GRIP domain proteins by Arf-like GTPase 1 is regulated by Arf-like GTPase 3. Curr. Biol. 13, 401–404.
- Shanks, S.G., Carpp, L.N., Struthers, M.S., McCann, R.K., Bryant, N.J., 2012. The Sec1/ Munc18 protein Vps45 regulates cellular levels of its SNARE binding partners Tlg2 and Snc2 in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. PloS One 7, e49628.
- Shi, A., Sun, L., Banerjee, R., Tobin, M., Zhang, Y., Grant, B.D., 2009. Regulation of endosomal clathrin and retromer-mediated endosome to Golgi retrograde transport by the J-domain protein RME-8. EMBO J. 28, 3290–3302.

- Shi, H., Rojas, R., Bonifacino, J.S., Hurley, J.H., 2006. The retromer subunit Vps26 has an arrestin fold and binds Vps35 through its C-terminal domain. Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol. 13, 540-548.
- Shirahama-Noda, K., Kira, S., Yoshimori, T., Noda, T., 2013. TRAPPIII is responsible for vesicular transport from early endosomes to Golgi, facilitating Atg9 cycling in autophagy. J. Cell Sci. 126, 4963–4973.
- Sierecki, E., Stevers, L.M., Giles, N., Polinkovsky, M.E., Moustaqil, M., Mureev, S., Johnston, W.A., Dahmer-Heath, M., Skalamera, D., Gonda, T.J., Gabrielli, B., Collins, B.M., Alexandrov, K., Gambin, Y., 2014. Rapid mapping of interactions between human SNX-BAR proteins measured in vitro by AlphaScreen and singlemolecule spectroscopy. Mol. Cell. Proteomics 13, 2233–2245.
- Siniossoglou, S., Pelham, H.R., 2001. An effector of Ypt6p binds the SNARE Tlg1p and mediates selective fusion of vesicles with late Golgi membranes. EMBO J. 20, 5991–5998.
- Siniossoglou, S., Pelham, H.R., 2002. Vps51p links the VFT complex to the SNARE Tlg1p. J. Biol. Chem. 277, 48318–48324.
- Sinka, R., Gillingham, A.K., Kondylis, V., Munro, S., 2008. Golgi coiled-coil proteins contain multiple binding sites for Rab family G proteins. J. Cell Biol. 183, 607–615.
- Skanland, S.S., Walchli, S., Brech, A., Sandvig, K., 2009. SNX4 in complex with clathrin and dynein: implications for endosome movement. PLoS One 4, e5935.
- Skanland, S.S., Walchli, S., Utskarpen, A., Wandinger-Ness, A., Sandvig, K., 2007. Phosphoinositide-regulated retrograde transport of ricin: crosstalk between hVps34 and sorting nexins. Traffic 8, 297–309.
- van der Sluijs, P., Hull, M., Webster, P., Male, P., Goud, B., Mellman, I., 1992. The small GTP-binding protein rab4 controls an early sorting event on the endocytic pathway. Cell 70, 729–740.
- Smith, R.D., Willett, R., Kudlyk, T., Pokrovskaya, I., Paton, A.W., Paton, J.C., Lupashin, V.V., 2009. The COG complex, Rab6 and COPI define a novel Golgi retrograde trafficking pathway that is exploited by SubAB toxin. Traffic 10, 1502–1517.
- Solinger, J.A., Spang, A., 2013. Tethering complexes in the endocytic pathway: CORVET and HOPS. FEBS J. 280, 2743–2757.
- Solis, G.P., Hulsbusch, N., Radon, Y., Katanaev, V.L., Plattner, H., Stuermer, C.A., 2013. Reggies/flotillins interact with Rab11a and SNX4 at the tubulovesicular recycling compartment and function in transferrin receptor and E-cadherin trafficking. Mol. Biol. Cell 24, 2689–2702.
- Spang, A., 2009. On the fate of early endosomes. Biol. Chem. 390, 753-759.
- Spelbrink, R.G., Nothwehr, S.F., 1999. The yeast GRD20 gene is required for protein sorting in the trans-Golgi network/endosomal system and for polarization of the actin cytoskeleton. Mol. Biol. Cell 10, 4263–4281.
- Steinberg, F., Gallon, M., Winfield, M., Thomas, E.C., Bell, A.J., Heesom, K.J., Tavare, J.M., Cullen, P.J., 2013. A global analysis of SNX27-retromer assembly and cargo specificity reveals a function in glucose and metal ion transport. Nat. Cell Biol. 15, 461–471.
- Steinman, R.M., Mellman, I.S., Muller, W.A., Cohn, Z.A., 1983. Endocytosis and the recycling of plasma membrane. J. Cell Biol. 96, 1–27.
- Stenmark, H., Aasland, R., Toh, B.H., D'Arrigo, A., 1996. Endosomal localization of the autoantigen EEA1 is mediated by a zinc-binding FYVE finger. J. Biol. Chem. 271, 24048–24054.
- Sun, Y., Shestakova, A., Hunt, L., Sehgal, S., Lupashin, V., Storrie, B., 2007. Rab6 regulates both ZW10/RINT-1 and conserved oligometric Golgi complex-dependent Golgi trafficking and homeostasis. Mol. Biol. Cell 18, 4129–4142.
- Suvorova, E.S., Duden, R., Lupashin, V.V., 2002. The Sec34/Sec35p complex, a Ypt1p effector required for retrograde intra-Golgi trafficking, interacts with Golgi SNAREs and COPI vesicle coat proteins. J. Cell Biol. 157, 631–643.

- Swarbrick, J.D., Shaw, D.J., Chhabra, S., Ghai, R., Valkov, E., Norwood, S.J., Seaman, M.N., Collins, B.M., 2011. VPS29 is not an active metallo-phosphatase but is a rigid scaffold required for retromer interaction with accessory proteins. PLoS One 6, e20420.
- Tabuchi, M., Yanatori, I., Kawai, Y., Kishi, F., 2010. Retromer-mediated direct sorting is required for proper endosomal recycling of the mammalian iron transporter DMT1. J. Cell Sci. 123, 756–766.
- Tai, G., Lu, L., Johannes, L., Hong, W., 2005. Functional analysis of Arl1 and golgin-97 in endosome-to-TGN transport using recombinant Shiga toxin B fragment. Methods Enzym. 404, 442–453.
- Tai, G., Lu, L., Wang, T.L., Tang, B.L., Goud, B., Johannes, L., Hong, W., 2004. Participation of the syntaxin 5/Ykt6/GS28/GS15 SNARE complex in transport from the early/recycling endosome to the trans-Golgi network. Mol. Biol. Cell 15, 4011-4022.
- Tamkun, J.W., Kahn, R.A., Kissinger, M., Brizuela, B.J., Rulka, C., Scott, M.P., Kennison, J.A., 1991. The arflike gene encodes an essential GTP-binding protein in Drosophila. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 88, 3120–3124.
- Taylor, M.J., Lampe, M., Merrifield, C.J., 2012. A feedback loop between dynamin and actin recruitment during clathrin-mediated endocytosis. PLoS Biol. 10, e1001302.
- Tellam, J.T., James, D.E., Stevens, T.H., Piper, R.C., 1997. Identification of a mammalian Golgi Sec1p-like protein, mVps45. J. Biol. Chem. 272, 6187–6193.
- Temkin, P., Lauffer, B., Jager, S., Cimermancic, P., Krogan, N.J., von Zastrow, M., 2011. SNX27 mediates retromer tubule entry and endosome-to-plasma membrane trafficking of signalling receptors. Nat. Cell Biol. 13, 715–721.
- Tisdale, E.J., Bourne, J.R., Khosravi-Far, R., Der, C.J., Balch, W.E., 1992. GTP-binding mutants of rab1 and rab2 are potent inhibitors of vesicular transport from the endoplasmic reticulum to the Golgi complex. J. Cell Biol. 119, 749–761.
- Torres, I.L., Rosa-Ferreira, C., Munro, S., 2014. The Arf family G protein Arl1 is required for secretory granule biogenesis in *Drosophila*. J. Cell Sci. 127, 2151–2160.
- Traer, C.J., Rutherford, A.C., Palmer, K.J., Wassmer, T., Oakley, J., Attar, N., Carlton, J.G., Kremerskothen, J., Stephens, D.J., Cullen, P.J., 2007. SNX4 coordinates endosomal sorting of TfnR with dynein-mediated transport into the endocytic recycling compartment. Nat. Cell Biol. 9, 1370–1380.
- Tsukada, M., Will, E., Gallwitz, D., 1999. Structural and functional analysis of a novel coiledcoil protein involved in Ypt6 GTPase-regulated protein transport in yeast. Mol. Biol. Cell 10, 63–75.
- Ullrich, O., Reinsch, S., Urbe, S., Zerial, M., Parton, R.G., 1996. Rab11 regulates recycling through the pericentriolar recycling endosome. J. Cell Biol. 135, 913–924.
- Ungar, D., Oka, T., Vasile, E., Krieger, M., Hughson, F.M., 2005. Subunit architecture of the conserved oligomeric Golgi complex. J. Biol. Chem. 280, 32729–32735.
- Van Valkenburgh, H., Shern, J.F., Sharer, J.D., Zhu, X., Kahn, R.A., 2001. ADP-ribosylation factors (ARFs) and ARF-like 1 (ARL1) have both specific and shared effectors: characterizing ARL1-binding proteins. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 22826–22837.
- Verges, M., Luton, F., Gruber, C., Tiemann, F., Reinders, L.G., Huang, L., Burlingame, A.L., Haft, C.R., Mostov, K.E., 2004. The mammalian retromer regulates transcytosis of the polymeric immunoglobulin receptor. Nat. Cell Biol. 6, 763–769.
- Vilarino-Guell, C., Wider, C., Ross, O.A., Dachsel, J.C., Kachergus, J.M., Lincoln, S.J., Soto-Ortolaza, A.I., Cobb, S.A., Wilhoite, G.J., Bacon, J.A., Behrouz, B., Melrose, H.L., Hentati, E., Puschmann, A., Evans, D.M., Conibear, E., Wasserman, W.W., Aasly, J.O., Burkhard, P.R., Djaldetti, R., Ghika, J., Hentati, F., Krygowska-Wajs, A., Lynch, T., Melamed, E., Rajput, A., Rajput, A.H., Solida, A., Wu, R.M., Uitti, R.J., Wszolek, Z.K., Vingerhoets, F., Farrer, M.J., 2011. VPS35 mutations in Parkinson disease. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 89, 162–167.

- Wang, D., Guo, M., Liang, Z., Fan, J., Zhu, Z., Zang, J., Zhu, Z., Li, X., Teng, M., Niu, L., Dong, Y., Liu, P., 2005. Crystal structure of human vacuolar protein sorting protein 29 reveals a phosphodiesterase/nuclease-like fold and two protein-protein interaction sites. J. Biol. Chem. 280, 22962–22967.
- Wang, Y.J., Wang, J., Sun, H.Q., Martinez, M., Sun, Y.X., Macia, E., Kirchhausen, T., Albanesi, J.P., Roth, M.G., Yin, H.L., 2003. Phosphatidylinositol 4 phosphate regulates targeting of clathrin adaptor AP-1 complexes to the Golgi. Cell 114, 299–310.
- Wassmer, T., Attar, N., Bujny, M.V., Oakley, J., Traer, C.J., Cullen, P.J., 2007. A loss-offunction screen reveals SNX5 and SNX6 as potential components of the mammalian retromer. J. Cell Sci. 120, 45–54.
- Wassmer, T., Attar, N., Harterink, M., van Weering, J.R., Traer, C.J., Oakley, J., Goud, B., Stephens, D.J., Verkade, P., Korswagen, H.C., Cullen, P.J., 2009. The retromer coat complex coordinates endosomal sorting and dynein-mediated transport, with carrier recognition by the trans-Golgi network. Dev. Cell 17, 110–122.
- van Weering, J.R., Cullen, P.J., 2014. Membrane-associated cargo recycling by tubule-based endosomal sorting. Semin. Cell Dev. Biol. 31, 40–47.
- van Weering, J.R., Sessions, R.B., Traer, C.J., Kloer, D.P., Bhatia, V.K., Stamou, D., Carlsson, S.R., Hurley, J.H., Cullen, P.J., 2012. Molecular basis for SNX-BAR-mediated assembly of distinct endosomal sorting tubules. EMBO J. 31, 4466–4480.
- van Weering, J.R., Verkade, P., Cullen, P.J., 2010. SNX-BAR proteins in phosphoinositidemediated, tubular-based endosomal sorting. Semin. Cell Dev. Biol. 21, 371–380.
- Willett, R., Kudlyk, T., Pokrovskaya, I., Schonherr, R., Ungar, D., Duden, R., Lupashin, V., 2013a. COG complexes form spatial landmarks for distinct SNARE complexes. Nat. Commun. 4, 1553.
- Willett, R., Ungar, D., Lupashin, V., 2013b. The Golgi puppet master: COG complex at center stage of membrane trafficking interactions. Histochem. Cell Biol. 140, 271–283.
- Willnow, T.E., Kjolby, M., Nykjaer, A., 2011. Sortilins: new players in lipoprotein metabolism. Curr. Opin. Lipidol. 22, 79–85.
- Wollert, T., Wunder, C., Lippincott-Schwartz, J., Hurley, J.H., 2009. Membrane scission by the ESCRT-III complex. Nature 458, 172–177.
- Wong, M., Munro, S., 2014. Membrane trafficking. The specificity of vesicle traffic to the Golgi is encoded in the golgin coiled-coil proteins. Science 346, 1256898.
- Wu, M., Lu, L., Hong, W., Song, H., 2004. Structural basis for recruitment of GRIP domain golgin-245 by small GTPase Arl1. Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol. 11, 86–94.
- Wuestehube, L.J., Duden, R., Eun, A., Hamamoto, S., Korn, P., Ram, R., Schekman, R., 1996. New mutants of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* affected in the transport of proteins from the endoplasmic reticulum to the Golgi complex. Genetics 142, 393–406.
- Yamasaki, A., Menon, S., Yu, S., Barrowman, J., Meerloo, T., Oorschot, V., Klumperman, J., Satoh, A., Ferro-Novick, S., 2009. mTrs130 is a component of a mammalian TRAPPII complex, a Rab1 GEF that binds to COPI-coated vesicles. Mol. Biol. Cell 20, 4205–4215.
- Yin, X., Murphy, S.J., Wilkes, M.C., Ji, Y., Leof, E.B., 2013. Retromer maintains basolateral distribution of the type II TGF-beta receptor via the recycling endosome. Mol. Biol. Cell 24, 2285–2298.
- Yoshino, A., Setty, S.R., Poynton, C., Whiteman, E.L., Saint-Pol, A., Burd, C.G., Johannes, L., Holzbaur, E.L., Koval, M., McCaffery, J.M., Marks, M.S., 2005. tGolgin-1 (p230, golgin-245) modulates Shiga-toxin transport to the Golgi and Golgi motility towards the microtubule-organizing centre. J. Cell Sci. 118, 2279–2293.
- Yu, I.M., Hughson, F.M., 2010. Tethering factors as organizers of intracellular vesicular traffic. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. 26, 137–156.
- Zhang, P., Wu, Y., Belenkaya, T.Y., Lin, X., 2011. SNX3 controls Wingless/Wnt secretion through regulating retromer-dependent recycling of Wntless. Cell Res. 21, 1677–1690.

- Zhao, X., Nothwehr, S., Lara-Lemus, R., Zhang, B.Y., Peter, H., Arvan, P., 2007. Dominant-negative behavior of mammalian Vps35 in yeast requires a conserved PRLYL motif involved in retromer assembly. Traffic 8, 1829–1840.
- Zhou, B., Wu, Y., Lin, X., 2011. Retromer regulates apical-basal polarity through recycling Crumbs. Dev. Biol. 360, 87–95.
- Zimprich, A., Benet-Pages, A., Struhal, W., Graf, E., Eck, S.H., Offman, M.N., Haubenberger, D., Spielberger, S., Schulte, E.C., Lichtner, P., Rossle, S.C., Klopp, N., Wolf, E., Seppi, K., Pirker, W., Presslauer, S., Mollenhauer, B., Katzenschlager, R., Foki, T., Hotzy, C., Reinthaler, E., Harutyunyan, A., Kralovics, R., Peters, A., Zimprich, F., Brucke, T., Poewe, W., Auff, E., Trenkwalder, C., Rost, B., Ransmayr, G., Winkelmann, J., Meitinger, T., Strom, T.M., 2011. A mutation in VPS35, encoding a subunit of the retromer complex, causes late-onset Parkinson disease. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 89, 168–175.
- Zolov, S.N., Bridges, D., Zhang, Y., Lee, W.W., Riehle, E., Verma, R., Lenk, G.M., Converso-Baran, K., Weide, T., Albin, R.L., Saltiel, A.R., Meisler, M.H., Russell, M.W., Weisman, L.S., 2012. In vivo, Pikfyve generates PI(3,5)P2, which serves as both a signaling lipid and the major precursor for PI5P. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 109, 17472–17477.
- Zolov, S.N., Lupashin, V.V., 2005. Cog3p depletion blocks vesicle-mediated Golgi retrograde trafficking in HeLa cells. J. Cell Biol. 168, 747–759.